

# LUND UNIVERSITY

### Associations of sex, anthropometric and reproductive factors with clinicopathological and molecular characteristics of colorectal cancer

Brändstedt, Jenny

2014

#### Link to publication

Citation for published version (APA):

Brändstedt, J. (2014). Associations of sex, anthropometric and reproductive factors with clinicopathological and molecular characteristics of colorectal cancer. [Doctoral Thesis (compilation), Tumor microenvironment]. Pathology, (Lund).

Total number of authors: 1

#### General rights

Unless other specific re-use rights are stated the following general rights apply: Copyright and moral rights for the publications made accessible in the public portal are retained by the authors and/or other copyright owners and it is a condition of accessing publications that users recognise and abide by the legal requirements associated with these rights. • Users may download and print one copy of any publication from the public portal for the purpose of private study

or research.

- You may not further distribute the material or use it for any profit-making activity or commercial gain
   You may freely distribute the URL identifying the publication in the public portal

Read more about Creative commons licenses: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/

#### Take down policy

If you believe that this document breaches copyright please contact us providing details, and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate your claim.

#### LUND UNIVERSITY

**PO Box 117** 221 00 Lund +46 46-222 00 00

# Associations of sex, anthropometric and reproductive factors with clinicopathological and molecular characteristics of colorectal cancer

Jenny Brändstedt



# DOCTORAL DISSERTATION

by due permission of the Faculty of Medicine, Lund University, Sweden To be defended at the Main lecture hall, Department of Pathology Sölvegatan 25, Skåne University Hospital, Lund Friday 28<sup>th</sup> of March 2014 at 09:15 am

*Faculty opponent* Professor Ulf Gunnarsson, M.D., Ph.D. Department of Clinical Sciences, Intervention and Technology Karolinska Institute Stockholm, Sweden

Organization	Document name
LUND UNIVERSITY	
	Date of issue
Author(s)	Sponsoring organization

Title and subtitle: Associations of sex, anthropometric and reproductive factors with clinicopathological and molecular characteristics of colorectal cancer

Abstract: Colorectal cancer (CRC) is the third most common cancer globally, with approximately 1.2 million new cases every year. The highest incidence rates are seen in developed countries, thereby imposing dietary and lifestyle factors in the etiology of CRC. Accumulating epidemiological evidence suggests that obesity is a risk factor for CRC in particular in men, as weak or no associations are seen in women. The reason for this sex difference is not fully understood, but hormonal factors are suggested to play an important role. CRC is a largely heterogenous disease, and colorectal carcinogenesis can be regarded as a complex process involving multiple genetic and epigenetic alterations engendering tumours with different clinicopathological features.

The aims of this thesis were to investigate the associations between obesity, measured as different anthropometric factors, and risk of CRC according to clinocopathological and tumour biological characteristics in men and women, respectively. In addition, the relationship between use of postmenopausal homone therapy (HRT) and oral contraceptives (OC) with CRC risk was examined.

All papers are based on tumours from incident CRC in the Malmö Diet and Cancer study, a large prospective population based cohort including 28098 individuals. Baseline examinations comprised anthropometric measurements, questionnaire on medications, socioeconomic- and lifestyle related factors. By the end of follow-up in 2008, 584 cases of incident CRC had been registered. Using the tissue microarray technique (TMA), immunohistochemical (IHC) expression of beta-catenin, cyclin D1, p53 and microsatellite instability (MSI) status of the tumours was investigated. KRAS/BRAF mutation status was assessed by pyrosequencing.

Interestingly, we found that obesity was associated with an increased risk of more advanced CRC, i.e. tumour (T)-stage 3 and 4, lymph node positive and metastatic disease, predominantly in men. Further, obesity was associated with an overall increased risk of CRC in both sexes (Paper 1). Associations of anthropometric factors with the risk of various molecular subsets of CRC revealed that obesity was not related to risk of MSI tumours, indicating that obesity influences carcinogenesis through other pathways than the MSI pathway (Paper 2). Given the sex differences in the associations of HRT and OC use and CRC risk in the female cohort. The principle finding was that current use of HRT was not associated with a decreased overall CRC risk as expected, but with a decreased risk of T-stage 1 and 2 CRC. Further, HRT use was associated with a lower risk of JMPh node negative-, non-metastatic disease and of p53 negative- and cyclin D1 negative tumours in the rectum, but not in the colon (Paper 3). Finally, we found that obesity was associated with an increased risk of both wild-type and KRAS-mutated colorectal tumours in men, and with an increased risk of BRAF wild-type tumours, but not with BRAF-mutated tumours, in both sexes (Paper 4).

Key words: colorectal cancer, carcinogenesis, MDCS, anthropometrics, risk factors, sex differences, hormonal therapy, beta-catenin, cyclin D1, p53, MSI, KRAS mutation, BRAF mutation

Classification system and/or index ter	ms (if any)	
Supplementary bibliographical inform	nation	Language: English
ISSN and key title 1652-8220		ISBN 978-91-87651-60-1
Recipient's notes	Number of pages	Price
	Security classification	

I, the undersigned, being the copyright owner of the abstract of the above-mentioned dissertation, hereby grant to all reference sourcespermission to publish and disseminate the abstract of the above-mentioned dissertation.

140224 Date Signature

Associations of sex, anthropometric and reproductive factors with clinicopathological and molecular characteristics of colorectal cancer

Jenny Brändstedt



The research presented in this thesis was supported by:

The Knut and Alice Wallenberg Foundation, the Swedish Cancer Society, the Gunnar Nilsson Cancer Foundation, the Crafoord Foundation, the Swedish Government Grant for Clinical Research, Lund University Faculty of Medicine and Skåne University Hospital Research Grants.

Jenny Brändstedt jenny.brandstedt@med.lu.se Department of Clinical Sciences, Oncology and Pathology, Lund

Lund University, Faculty of Medicine Doctoral Dissertation Series 2014:35 ISBN 978-91-87651-60-1 ISSN 1652-8220

Cover illustration by Jesper Fermgård

Tryckt i Sverige av Media-Tryck, Lunds universitet Lund 2014



L'essentiel est invisible pour les yeux, on ne voit bien qu'avec le cœur Le petit prince, Saint-Exupéry

# Contents

List of papers	9
Papers included in the thesis	9
Papers not included in the thesis	9
Abbreviations	11
Introduction	15
Colorectal cancer	17
Epidemiology	17
Aetiology	18
Risk factors	19
Colorectal carcinogenesis	25
Aberrant crypt foci	26
Wnt signaling	27
Chromosomal instability	29
Microsatellite instability	29
CpG island methylator phenotype	31
Clinical aspects	32
Diagnosis	32
Clinical staging	33
Tumour spread	34
Prognosis	34
Treatment	35
Investigative markers	37
MSI	37
p53	38
Beta-catenin	38
Cyclin D1	39
KRAS	39
BRAF	40
The present investigation	41
Aims of the thesis	41

Subjects and methods	41
Study cohort	41
Baseline examinations	42
Follow-up	42
Study population	43
Tissue microarray	45
Immunohistochemistry	45
Pyrosequencing technology	47
Statistical methods	48
Methodological considerations	48
Validity of tumour endpoints	49
Misclassification	49
Confounding	50
Representativity	50
Selection bias	51
Chance findings and statistical power	52
Paper I	53
Aims	53
Summary of results	53
Discussion	56
Paper II	59
Aims	59
Summary of results	59
Discussion	62
Paper III	65
Aims	65
Summary of results	65
Discussion	66
Paper IV	71
Aims	71
Summary of results	71
Discussion	72
Conclusions	75
Implications and future perspectives	77
Populärvetenskaplig sammanfattning på svenska	79
Acknowledgements	83
References	05
NEIEIEIIUES	60

# List of papers

# Papers included in the thesis

- I. **Brändstedt J**, Wangefjord S, Nodin B, Gaber A, Manjer J, Jirström K. Gender, anthropometric factors and risk of colorectal cancer with particular reference to tumour location and TNM stage: a cohort study. *Biology of Sex Differences* 3:23 (2012)
- II. Brändstedt J, Wangefjord S, Borgquist S, Nodin B, Eberhard J, Manjer J, Jirström K. Influence of anthropometric factors on tumour biological characteristics of colorectal cancer in men and women: a cohort study. *Journal* of *Translational Medicine* 11:293 (2013)
- III. Brändstedt J, Wangefjord S, Nodin B, Eberhard J, Jirström K, Manjer J Associations of hormone replacement therapy and oral contraceptives with risk of colorectal cancer defined by clinicopathological factors, beta-catenin alterations, expression of cyclin D1, p53, and microsatellite-instability. *Submitted*
- IV. Brändstedt J, Wangefjord S, Nodin B, Eberhard J, Sundström M, Manjer J, Jirström K. Sex differences in the associations of anthropometric factors with KRAS and BRAF mutation status in colorectal cancer: a cohort study. Submitted

# Papers not included in the thesis

- Wangefjord S, **Brändstedt J**, Lindquist KE, Nodin B, Jirström K, Eberhard J. Associations of beta-catenin alterations and MSI screening status with expression of key cell cycle regulating proteins and survival from colorectal cancer. *Diagnostic Pathol*ogy **8**:10 (2013)
- Ehlén Å, Nodin B, Rexhepaj E, **Brändstedt J**, Uhlén M, Alvarado-Kristensson M, Pontén F, Brennan DJ, Jirström K. RBM3-regulated genes promote DNA integrity and affect clinical outcome in epithelial ovarian cancer. *Translational Oncology* 4: 212-21 (2011)

- **Brändstedt J**, Nodin B, Manjer J, Jirström K. Anthropometric factors and ovarian cancer risk in the Malmö Diet and Cancer Study. *Cancer Epidemiology* **35** 432-7 (2011)
- Ehlén A, Brennan DJ, Nodin B, O'Connor DP, Eberhard J, Alvarado-Kristensson M, Jeffrey IB, Manjer J, **Brändstedt J**, Uhlén M, Pontén F, Jirström K. Expression of the RNA-binding protein RBM3 is associated with a favourable prognosis and cisplatin sensitivity in epithelial ovarian cancer. *Journal of Translational Medicine* **8**:78 (2010)
- Nodin B, Zendehrokh N, **Brändstedt J**, Nilsson E, Manjer J, Brennan DJ, Jirström K. Increased androgen receptor expression in serous carcinoma of the ovary is associated with an improved survival. *Journal of Ovarian Research* **3**:14 (2010)
- Brennan DJ, **Brändstedt J**, Rexhepaj E, Foley M, Pontén F, Uhlén M, Gallagher WM, O'Connor DP, O'Herlihy C, Jirstrom K. Tumour-specific HMG-CoAR is an independent predictor of recurrence free survival in epithelial ovarian cancer. *BMC Cancer* **10**:125 (2010)

# Abbreviations

5-FU	5-flourouracil
ACF	abberant crypt foci
AJCC	American Joint Comittee on Cancer
APC	adenomatous polyposis coli
APR	abdomineoperineal rectal resection
BMI	body mass index
BRAF	v-Raf murine sarcoma viral oncogene homolog B1
BRAF wt	BRAF wild type
CDK	cyclin dependant kinase
CEA	carcinoembryonal antigen
CI	confidence interval
CIMP	CpG island methylator phenotype
CIN	chromosomal instability
CME	complete mesocolic resection
CIS	carcinoma in situ
CRC	colorectal cancer
CRT	chemoradiotherapy
СТ	computed tomography
DCC	deleted in colorectal cancer
DNA	deoxyribonucleid acid
EGFR	epidermal growth factor receptor
ERK	extracellular-signal-regulated kinases
ER	estrogen receptor
FAP	familial adenomatous polyposis
GDP	guanosine diphosphate

GSK3β	glycogen synthase kinase 3β
GTP	guanosine triphosphate
Gy	Gray
HNPCC	hereditary non polyposis colorectal cancer
HP	hyperplastic polyp
HR	hazard ratio
HRT	hormone replacement therapy
IBD	inflammatory bowel disease
IGF	insulin like growth factor
IL-	interleukins
IHC	immunohistochemistry
KRAS	v-Ki-ras2 Kirsten rat sarcoma viral oncogene homolog
LAR	low anterior resection
LOH	loss of heterozygosity
MAPK	mitogen activated protein kinase
MDCS	Malmö Diet and Cancer Study
MEK	mitogen activated protein kinase kinase
MIN	microsatellite instability
MLH1	mutL homolog 1
MMR	mismatch repair
MRI	magnetic resonance imaging
MSH2	mutS protein homolog 2
MSH6	mutS homolog 6
MSI	microsatellite instability/unstable
MSS	microsatellite stable
NSAID	non steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs
OC	oral contraceptives
OS	overall survival
PCR	polymerase chain reaction
РМН	postmenopausal hormones
12	

PMS2	postmeiotic segregation increased 2
RAF	rapidly accelerated fibrosarcoma
PPi	pyrophosphate
rRb	retinoblastoma protein
RT	radiotherapy
SA	serrated adenomas
SES	socioeconomic status
SSA	sessile serrated adenomas
TNF	tumour necrosis factor
TNM	tumour, node, metastasis
TMA	tissue microarray
TME	total mesorectal excision
TNM	tumour-node-metastasis classification
TME	total mesorectal excision
TMA	tissue microarray
UC	ulcerative cholitis
UICC	International Union for Cancer Control
WHI	Women's Health Initiative
WHR	waist hip ratio
Wnt	Wingless-type MMTV integration site family members

# Introduction

Colorectal cancer (CRC) is one of the most common forms of human cancer worldwide with approximately 1.2 million new cases detected every year and represents a major health burden. CRC development is a multi-step process that spans 10-15 years, thereby providing an opportunity for early detection and even prevention [1]. The aetiology of CRC is debated, however life style factors have been shown to play an important role. Numerous epidemiological studies and meta-analyses have examined the relationship between body size and body mass index (BMI) and CRC, whereby most studies have shown a positive relationship between a high BMI and risk of colon cancer in men, whereas weak or no associations were reported in women [2-5]. The reasons for the apparently discrepant associations between BMI and CRC risk in men and women remain unclear, but are likely due to hormonal factors. To define obesity, different anthropometric factors have been used, but the most relevant predictor of CRC risk is not clear [2, 6-9].

Most former studies have focused on body measurements in relation to general CRC risk. CRC is, however, a largely heterogenous disease in terms of its biological properties. Colorectal carcinogenesis can be regarded as a complex process involving multiple genetic and epigenetic alterations [10, 11]. Three main pathways occur in CRC, including chromosomal instability (CIN), microsatellite instability (MSI) and epigenetic silencing through the CpG Island Methylator Phenotype (CIMP). These pathways have distinct clinical, pathological, and genetic characteristics, which can be used for molecular classification and tumour profiling for improved diagnostics, prognostication and treatment prediction in CRC. Accumulating evidence suggests that aetiological factors influence the carcinogenetic process differentially according to the tumour pathway. As traditional cancer epidemiology approaches have not generally taken tumour biological properties into consideration, the impact of body constitution on CRC risk may be further clarified by analyzing the molecular alterations involved in the different pathogenetic pathways [12]. Expression of beta-catenin, cyclin D1, p53, mutations in the KRAS and BRAF genes as well as microsatellite instability status of the tumours are known to play important roles in colorectal carcinogenesis [13-16].

Taken together, it can be hypothesized that risk of CRC differs according to life style related factors, gender and clinicopathological characteristics such as tumour location, TNM stage, and molecular subtypes of the tumours [2, 4, 8, 9, 17]. The aim of this thesis was therefore to examine some of these associations. By this molecular pathological epidemiology approach, we can refine risk estimates for specific subtypes of CRC and gain further insights into the potential influence of aetiological factors on different pathways of colorectal carcinogenesis.

# Colorectal cancer

# Epidemiology

Colorectal cancer (CRC) is a major cause of morbidity and mortality throughout the world. It accounts for 9.4% of all cancer incidence in men and 10.1% in women worldwide [18]. It is the third most common cancer with approximately 1.2 million new cases being detected every year, and the fourth most common cause of death worldwide [19]. There is a large geographic difference in the global distribution of CRC, as CRC is mainly a disease of developed countries [18]. The developed world accounts for over 63% of all cases [20]. The incidence rate varies up to 10-fold between countries with the highest rates and those with the lowest rates. Countries with the highest incidence rates include Australia, New Zealand, Canada, the United States, and parts of Europe. The countries with the lowest risk include China, India, and parts of Africa and South America [18]. However, these incidence rates may be biased due to underreporting in developing countries. Significant differences also exist within continents, with higher incidences in western and northern Europe than in central and southern Europe. Among immigrants and their descendants, incidence rates rapidly reach those of the adopted country, indicating that environmental and lifestyle related factors are important [20, 21].

In parts of Northern and Western Europe, the incidence rates of CRC have been stable during the last decades, but possibly declining gradually in the United States, due to implementation of screening programs [22]. Elsewhere, however, the incidence is rapidly increasing, particularly in countries with a high-income economy that have recently made a transition from a relative low-income economy, such as Japan, Singapore, and Eastern European countries [18, 20]. This trend is thought to be due to "westernization" with altered dietary habits and decreased physical activity. Incidence rates have at least doubled in many of these countries since the mid-1970s [18].

Incidence in men worldwide is approximately 1.4 times higher than in women [19]. In Sweden, approximately 6500 new cases of CRC are diagnosed every year and the trend is rather stable, although colon cancer in women has increased with 1.7 per cent per year during the last decade [23]. Mortality rates have steadily decreased in the past decades in Sweden and other developed countries, due to improved detection, and to advances in surgical and oncological management. In general, mortality rates are lower in women than in men [19]. Statistics of CRC in Sweden by 2011 is shown in Table 1[23].

	Colon cancer		Rectal cancer	
	men	women	men	women
Number of cases diagnosed	2081	2102	1158	821
Proportion of all cancers	6.9	7.6	3.9	3.0
Incidence per 100000	44.2	44.3	24.6	17.3
Prevalence total	13587	16556	8549	7297
Relative 5 year survival %	64.1	66.8	62.9	64.2
Relative 10 year survival %	57.9	62.3	53.9	58.0
Number of deaths	870	981	469	335

 Table 1.

 Statistics of colorectal cancer in Sweden 2011. Socialstyrelsen

# Actiology

The aetiology of sporadic CRC is debated, however a substantial amount of studies indicate that life style factors play an important role in the development of the disease. Ætiologic factors implicated in colorectal carcinogenesis include red and processed meat, excess alcohol intake, obesity, physical inactivity, diabetes mellitus, smoking, family history of colorectal cancer, inflammatory bowel diseases, among others [24]. Risk factors are either non-modifiable, e.g. age, hereditary factors and inflammatory bowel disease, or modifiable, e.g. environmental and lifestyle factors.



#### Figure 1.

Life style and the cancer process. Food, Nutrition, Physical Activity, and the Prevention of Cancer: a Global Perspective. Used with permission by American Institute for Cancer Research. Washington DC: AICR, 2007 [25]

# **Risk factors**

## Age

CRC risk is strongly related to age. More than 75% of colorectal cancer cases occur in people aged 65 or older. Age specific incidence rates increase sharply from age 50, with the highest rates from age 85 and above [19].

## Hereditary factors

The majority of CRC cases occur in people without a family history of CRC. Nevertheless, up to 20-30% of people who develop CRC have other family members who have been affected by this disease [26]. People with a history of CRC or adenomatous polyps in one or more first-degree relatives are at increased risk. The risk is higher in people with a stronger family history, such as a history of CRC or adenomatous polyps in any first-degree relative younger than age 60; or a history of CRC or adenomatous polyps in two or more first-degree relatives at any age [27]. The reasons for the increased risk are not clear, but are likely due to inherited genes, shared environmental factors, or a combination of these.

By contrast, only 5% of colorectal cancers are a consequence of recognized hereditary conditions [28]. The most common inherited conditions are hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer (HNPCC), also called Lynch syndrome, and familial adenomatous polyposis (FAP). The genes responsible for these forms of inherited colorectal cancer have been identified.

HNPCC is caused by germline mutations in genes involved in the DNA mismatch repair (MMR) system, namely the MLH1, MSH2, MHL6 or PMS2 genes, leading to microsatellite instability [28, 29]. Carriers of gene mutations in the MMR genes have a 50–80% lifetime risk of developing CRC. Inheritance is autosomal dominant and accounts for 2-5% of CRC [26, 30]. Clinical features of HNPCC are multiple generations affected with CRC at an early age (mean, approximately 45 years) with a predominance of right-sided tumours (approximately 70 percent proximal to the splenic flexure). There is an excess of synchronous and metachronous colorectal cancers, as well as an excess of extracolonic cancers, most frequently carcinoma of the endometrium. Further, HNPCC also displays specific histopathological features, such as poor differentiation, excess of mucinous or signet ring histology and lymphoid infiltration [31]. Personal and family cancer history, molecular testing of CRC tumour specimens for MSI and germline MMR gene mutation analysis should be performed to identify persons at risk.

FAP is the second most common inherited CRC syndrome and accounts for approximately 1% of all CRC cases. Unlike individuals with HNPCC, who develop only a few adenomas, FAP is easily identified, classically characterized by hundreds to thousands of adenomatous colorectal polyps that develop after the first decade of life, which confer a nearly 100% risk of CRC by age the age of 40 years in the absence of

any medical intervention [32]. Adenomatous polyps are usually discovered during endoscopic evaluation for symptoms such as gastrointestinal bleeding or during routine screening in individuals with a known family history of FAP. FAP is caused by a germline mutation in the adenomatous polyposis coli (APC) gene and is most often inherited in an autosomal dominant manner. However, up to 30% of cases can emerge as de novo gene mutations in the APC gene and consequently do not present with a family history of the disease. For known APC gene mutation carriers or individuals at risk, colorectal screening for polyps should begin with flexible sigmoidoscopy at the age of 10–12 years with annual colonoscopy once polyps are detected. Once the polyp burden is too numerous to be managed endoscopically, prophylactic colectomy is recommended [33].

## Chronic inflammation

Chronic inflammatory bowel disease (IBD): ulcerative colitis (UC) and Crohns disease are significant risk factors of CRC. The risk increases after 8-10 years and is highest in patients with early-onset and widespread manifestation [34, 35].

## Obesity

Obesity is one of the most serious public health problems worldwide, even in developing countries. Its prevalence has dramatically increased in the last few decades [36]. The proportion of men and women over 20 years of age in the U.S. who are obese has risen to 35% [37]. Epidemiological studies have shown that obesity is associated with an increased risk of several cancer types, including colon, breast, endometrium, liver, kidney, esophagus, gastric, pancreatic, gallbladder cancer, and leukemia [36]. Accumulating evidence suggests that insulin and the insulin-like growth factor (IGF) axis are putative mediators of the causal link between obesity and CRC. To date, several mechanisms have been proposed to explain the molecular associations between obesity and CRC, including insulin and insulin-like growth factors, leptin, adipose tissue-induced changes of estrogens and androgens and inflammatory molecules [38]. The high insulin and IGF levels observed in obese individuals may stimulate certain signaling pathways favoring pro-carcinogenic processes such as induction of proliferation and angiogenesis, and suppression of apoptosis [39, 40].

Leptin is a hormone and cytokine produced mainly in the adipose tissue, thus causing elevated levels in obese people. Leptin has been shown to both suppress apoptosis and stimulate proliferation of colonic epithelial cells in vivo [41].

Sex steroid hormones, including estrogens, androgens, and progesterone, are also likely to play a role in obesity and cancer. Adipose tissue is the main site of estrogen synthesis in men and postmenopausal women. Mechanistically, estrogen may prevent tumour growth by competitively preventing IGF from binding to its receptors. While estrogen exerts protective effects by binding IGF receptors, high levels of circulating insulin induced by excess adipose tissue may bind to the increased insulin receptors and increase CRC risk [42]. In contrast, in women with low levels of estrogen, its protective effect is lost and small changes in circulating estrogen derived from excess adipose tissue has little effect on risk of CRC. Androgens in men may exert similar effects on the insulin pathways and thereby modify CRC risk [43, 44].

Obesity is further characterised by a low-grade chronic inflammatory state. The adipocyte produces pro-inflammatory factors, and obese individuals have elevated concentrations of circulating tumour necrosis factor (TNF)-alpha, interleukin (IL)-6, and C-reactive protein compared with lean people [45]. Such chronic inflammation can promote cancer development through production of reactive oxygen species and reactive nitrogen intermediates that can induce DNA damage and mutations by activated inflammatory cells [46].

Moreover, dietary energy restriction has been shown to reduce levels of circulating IGF-1 [38], which stimulate cell cycle progression [44]. Energy restriction has also been shown to decrease expression of cyclins and cyclin-dependent kinases (CDKs), and increases levels of CDK inhibitors, leading to inhibited cell cycle progression [47]. Energy restriction also decreases other inflammatory markers [38].



#### Figure 2.

Pathways that may link obesity to cancer development. Used with permission, Nat Rev Cancer, 2011 [40]

#### Anthropometics

Body size is difficult to measure directly and accurately. Several weight-based measures are used as markers of body size. Anthropometric measurements cover a variety of parameters: height, weight, BMI, waist- and hip circumference, waist-hip-ratio and body fat percentage.

While height is regarded as a non-modifiable anthropometric factor, all other anthropometric factors are considered modifiable. Height is mainly determined by genetic factors, but is also suggested to be influenced by nutritional conditions in childhood. Childhood and adolescence obesity poses a major public health problem through long-term adverse health outcomes such as insulin resistance, early-onset type 2 diabetes, hypertension, and hyperlipidemia [48]. However, the impact of early life obesity on cancer risk later in life is less well studied [36, 49-51]. Early life obesity is associated with alterations in basal insulin levels [52], which, in turn, lead to an increased activity of IGF-1 [53]. Both insulin and IGF-1 act as tissue growth factors and may thus enhance tumour development by stimulating cell proliferation and inhibiting apoptosis [54]. In several cohort studies, elevated height has been shown to be related to an increased risk of CRC [55-57], thus, the positive associations between height and CRC may be explained by the cancer promoting effects of IGF-1 [53].

The most common way to measure body size is body mass index (BMI), a measure of weight adjusted for height. BMI is calculated as weight in kilograms divided by height in metres squared (kg/m<sup>2</sup>). According to the WHO classification, overweight equals a BMI above 25, and obesity equals a BMI above 30. In most circumstances, BMI has been shown to be reliably linked to body fatness, but this method does not always provide an accurate measure. Numerous epidemiological studies and meta-analyses have examined the relationship between body weight or BMI and CRC [7, 58, 59], and most studies have shown a positive relationship between a high BMI and risk of colon cancer in men, but weak or no associations were reported in women [2, 3, 5, 7, 9]. When stratified according to cancer site, data suggest that the increased risk is more consistent for colon [5, 8, 17] than for rectal cancer [5, 60]. A clear dose- response relationship was apparent from cohort data for colorectal cancer [59, 60].

However, BMI may not be the ideal way to measure body fatness because of the changes in physiologic functions that to a certain extent depend on regional adipose tissue distribution. Available epidemiologic evidence suggests that abdominal obesity (high waist circumference and waist-hip-ratio) may be more predictive of CRC risk than overall obesity [2, 6, 9, 17, 61, 62].

## Physical activity

There is abundant evidence supporting that higher overall levels of physical activity are associated with a lower risk of CRC, including evidence of a dose–response effect, with frequency and intensity of physical activity inversely associated with risk [24, 63, 64]. The evidence is stronger for colon than for rectal cancer [65]. The biologic mechanisms potentially responsible for the association between reduced physical activity and CRC are not fully understood, but include a reduction in insulin resistance, the effects on endogenous steroid hormone metabolism, and reduced gut transit time [44, 64].

## Diet

Diet strongly influences the risk of CRC. Diets high in fat, especially animal fat, have been shown to be a risk factor for CRC in some studies. However, the associations between dietary fat (and types of fat) and the risk of CRC are somewhat inconsistent [59, 66, 67]. The implication of fat as a possible aetiologic factor is linked to the

concept of the typical Western diet, which is thought to favor the development of a bacterial flora that degrades bile salts to potentially carcinogenic nitrogen compounds [68].

A substantial amount of evidence shows that consumption of red and processed meat confers an increased risk of CRC. The finding that a high intake of red meat but not of chicken or fish might be associated with increased CRC risk was first reported in a prospective study by Willett et al. in 1990 from an analysis of 150 CRC patients in the Nurses' Health Study [69]. Results from a systematic review of observational and experimental studies and two meta-analyses also supported the initial finding [70, 71]. This is further confirmed in the EPIC study, concluding a consistent positive association between high intake of red and processed meat and CRC, and an inverse association between high intake of fish and CRC [72]. The positive association with meat consumption seems to be stronger for colon cancer than for rectal cancer [68].

A possible inverse association between dietary fiber intake and CRC was first proposed by Burkitt in 1971 [73]. Putative anti-carcinogenic mechanisms of dietary fiber within the bowel include the formation of short-chain fatty acids from fermentation by colonic bacteria, the reduction of secondary bile acid production, the reduction in intestinal transit time and increase of faecal bulk, and a reduction in insulin resistance. Most studies have demonstrated a decreased CRC risk with increased fiber intake. However, the evidence from prospective studies has been conflicting [74-76]. Intake of dietary fiber has been proposed to account for some of the differences in the incidence rates of colorectal cancer between Africa and Westernized countries [20].

#### Smoking

The association between tobacco cigarette smoking and CRC risk is well established today. The association seems to be stronger for rectal than for colon cancer [77, 78]. Carcinogens from cigarette smoke cause irreversible genetic damage in the normal colorectal mucosa, but many years are required for completion of all carcinogenetic events after initiation [79]. Cigarette smoking is important for both formation and growth rate of adenomatous polyps, one of the precursor lesions of CRC [80].

# Alcohol consumption

A pooled analysis of eight cohort studies from North America and Europe found a modestly increased CRC risk with regular high alcohol intake ( $\geq$ 45 g/day), compared with nondrinkers, in men and women. No increased risk was observed below intakes of 30 g/day [81]. However, the dose–risk relation of alcohol intake with CRC risk has not yet been investigated in detail. In particular, a more precise quantification of the association of light and/or moderate alcohol consumption with CRC risk, and the identification of a possible threshold of effect is warranted. Further, it is still unclear whether the effect of alcohol varies across colon and rectal subsites. Some studies have reported a stronger association of risk in the colon than in the rectum [82], whereas others have found a stronger [83] or similar [81] association for the rectum.

## Educational level

Education, an indicator of socioeconomic status (SES), has been shown to be inversely associated with the incidence of several cancers [84]. Many studies have shown a relationship between low SES and increased risk of CRC [85-87]. People with lower SES have been shown to be more likely to present with CRC in more advanced clinical stages compared to people with a higher SES [88, 89], most likely due to a delayed diagnosis.

## Hormonal factors

Data from prospective cohort studies suggest that circulating estrogen levels and lifetime exposure to estrogen, increased by early menarche, late menopause, not bearing children, and late first pregnancy, are positively associated with CRC risk [90, 91]. The positive associations between endogenous estrogen level and the risk of colorectal cancer reported by these investigations are consistent with laboratory data demonstrating proliferative effects of exogenous estradiol in colorectal tissue and in colorectal cancer cell lines [92, 93]. By contrast, in a large meta-analysis conducted in 1999, Grodstein et al [94] found that hormone replacement therapy (HRT) use was associated with an approximately 35% decrease in colon cancer risk. This association was further confirmed by the Women's Health Initiative Clinical Trial [95, 96], a randomized, double blind placebo controlled clinical trial, where intervention with estrogen plus progestin yielded an even more striking 44% reduction in incident CRC, while estrogen alone did not appear to affect CRC risk. Subsequent epidemiological studies have observed similar, although not entirely consistent, inverse associations between HRT use and CRC risk, indicating that exogenous estrogen and/or progestin compounds may inhibit the development of CRC [97-100]. Taken together, data suggest that endogenous and exogenous sex hormones may play different roles in colorectal carcinogenesis [91].

The epidemiological evidence for an association between oral contraceptives (OC) and CRC risk is also inconsistent. Some studies have shown inverse associations [101-105], whereas others have found no associations [106-109]. A recent meta-analysis, summarising the results from seven cohort- and eleven case-control studies, reported a statistically significant 19% reduced risk among ever users of OC compared with never users, although there was no clear risk reduction with increasing duration of use [110].

## NSAIDs

Extensive evidence suggests that long-term, regular use of aspirin and other nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAID) is associated with a lower risk of CRC [111, 112]. It has been shown that these drugs reduce CRC risk in a dose- and time-dependent manner. The use of specific COX2 inhibitors have been demonstrated to reduce CRC risk and slow progression of colorectal adenomatous polyps to carcinomas [113].

# Colorectal carcinogenesis

Colorectal cancer arises as the result of a multistep process by the accumulation of acquired genetic and epigenetic changes that transform normal glandular epithelial cells into invasive adenocarcinomas. Steps that transform normal epithelium to adenoma, followed by invasive carcinoma, and eventually metastatic cancer are described in the classic tumour progression model originally proposed by Fearon and Vogelstein in 1988 [114]. The adenoma-carcinoma sequence is characterized by a stepwise progression from normal epithelium to carcinoma due to a series of genetic changes. However, our understanding of the molecular pathogenesis has advanced considerably and led to several revisions of this model. The original adenoma-carcinoma sequence proposed that only tubular and tubulovillous adenomas had the potential to progress to invasive adenocarcinoma, and that the hyperplastic polyps were innocuous. It is now recognized that hyperplastic polyps and serrated adenomas also have the potential of malignant transformation by alternate pathways, and these polyps demonstrate characteristic molecular alterations not commonly seen in colorectal adenomas [115, 116] (Figure 3).



Figure 3.

Outline of the two different serrated pathways of CRC development.

# Aberrant crypt foci

The first step towards epithelial neoplasia is the development of early morphologic changes in clusters of epithelial crypts, so called abberant crypt foci (ACF) [117, 118] (Figure 4). The digestive surface of the human large intestine is characterized by a monolayer of specialized epithelial cells that form invaginations called crypts. At the base of each crypt, 4-6 intestinal stem cells are located, from which the four cellular types that constitute the intestinal layer originate: columnar absorptive cells, the mucus secreting goblet cells, the neuroepithelial cells and the Paneth cells. By asymmetrical division, these stem cells are able to renew the complete layer in 3-8 days.



#### Figure 4.

Aberrant crypt foci. Inactivation of the APC/beta- catenin (see below) pathway commonly initiates the process and results in extension of epithelial proliferation in dysplastic epithelium from the base of the crypts, where it normally occurs, toward or onto the luminal surface. Used with permission from Nature, 2005 [119].

ACFs are classified histologically as nondysplastic and dysplastic/hyperplastic [120]. Apart from their size, nondysplastic crypts are not remarkably abnormal, and their proliferative compartments are confined to the lower portion of the glands. However, they often display signs of hyperplasia and infolding of the epithelium into the crypt

lumen, a phenomenon referred to as serration. Dysplastic crypts, in contrast, present signs of cellular atypia (mucin depletion, nuclear enlargement, stratification, and are associated with mutation of the APC gene). They are found in the majority of FAP patients [121]. Around 60% of all healthy adults have a few ACFs in their colons, but these lesions are rarely dysplastic.

# Wnt signaling

The common denominator in the onset and progression of most precancerous lesions of the colorectum is aberrant activation of the Wnt signaling cascade. Beta-catenin is a membrane-associated protein with essential functions in the regulation of cellular adhesion and the major mediator of the Wnt-signaling pathway (Figure 5).



#### Figure 5.

The canonical Wnt signalling pathway. Used with permission, Nature, 2005 [119].

In the absence of Wnt, cytoplasmic beta-catenin will form a multiprotein complex with two other cellular proteins; axin and APC. Beta-catenin is then phosphorylated by GSK3 $\beta$  (glycogen synthase kinase 3 $\beta$ ), leading to destruction of beta-catenin by proteolysis, which explains the low steady state concentrations of beta-catenin normally present in the cytoplasm. When the Wnt signalling is activated by the Wnt ligand binding to its Frz receptor (Frizzled family of transmembrane proteins), GSK3 $\beta$  is blocked and beta-catenin is saved from rapid destruction, leading to accumulation of unphosphorylated beta-catenin in the cytoplasm. This accumulation leads to translocation into the nucleus where beta-catenin binds to transcription factors, and activates transcription of target genes, including those involved in cell proliferation, for exemple cyclin D1, contributing to tumour progression. Constitutive Wnt signaling leads to an expansion of the proliferative compartment of the crypt by mutation of the tumour suppressor gene APC, hereby destroying the equilibrium between proliferation and differentiation, leading to the development of precancerous lesions [119, 122, 123].

Research conducted during the past decades has increased our understanding of the mechanisms involved in CRC initiation and development. The findings have demonstrated the existence of at least three major pathways of colorectal carcinogenesis: chromosomal instability (CIN), microsatellite instability (MSI) and the CpG island methylator phenotype (CIMP), all characterized by distinctive models of genetic instability and clinicopathological features [124, 125].



#### Figure 6.

Genetic instability in colorectal cancer. The figure is derived from Søreide et al. Copyright British Journal of Surgery Society Ltd. Used with permission from British Journal of Surgery [124].

# Chromosomal instability

Chromosomal instability (CIN) is the most common and well-characterized carcinogenetic pathway. Approximately 70-80% of CRC develops through the CIN pathway and is clinically characterized by distal location, high differentiation grade and intermediate prognosis [124, 125].

The CIN pathway is associated with mutation in the adenomatous polyposis coli (APC) tumour suppressor gene, and/or loss of chromosome 5q, which harbours the APC gene, mutation of the KRAS oncogene, loss of chromosome 18q and deletion of chromosome 17p, harbouring the important tumour suppressor gene p53 [126, 127]. Only a very small minority of CRC characterized by CIN, however, possess a full complement of these molecular abnormalities [128].

The initial key event is the early mutation of the APC gene (Figure 6), involved in both sporadic CIN and, when germline mutated, in all FAP [129]. The APC suppressor gene is mutated in up to 80% of sporadic CRC.

The above-mentioned early mutations of the CIN pathway are then followed by subsequent events that promote new mutations and facilitate the progression to a malignant state. The adenoma to carcinoma transition is initially determined by the v-Ki-ras2 Kirsten rat sarcoma viral oncogene homolog (KRAS) gene, a proto-oncogene that is involved in the transduction and propagation of extracellular signals. KRAS mutations lead to a permanently active state that permits the cell to evade apoptosis and acquire a growth advantage.

Finally, loss of function of p53 by mutation is a key step in the later stages of colorectal carcinogenesis [130] (Figure 6). The p53 gene, also called "guardian of the genome", is located on chromosome 17p and mutation leads to high proliferative activity through the loss of cell cycle control and apoptosis [131].

# Microsatellite instability

The MSI pathway represents a form of genomic instability involved in the development of approximately 15% of sporadic colorectal cancer and over 95 percent of HNPCC syndrome-associated tumours. CRC that develops through the MSI pathway presents distinct clinical features such as location in the proximal colon, poor differentiation and/or mucinous histology, and increased numbers of tumour infiltrating lymphocytes [132, 133].

In general, the prognosis and survival of patients affected by MSI-positive CRC is good, and MSI is relatively uncommon in metastatic CRC [134]. MSI is more frequent in women, especially older women, compared to men. MSI-high CRC has also been suggested to be less responsive to 5-fluorouracil-based chemotherapies [135].

Microsatellite instability refers to a change in the length of DNA microsatellites. Microsatellites are repetitive sequences distributed throughout the genome that consist of repeating units (usually 1–5 nucleotides long), which are frequently copied and inserted incorrectly in the new DNA by the DNA polymerases. It is estimated that each cell undergoes > 20 000 DNA damaging events and > 10 000 replication errors per cell per day [136]. One of the mechanisms to repair replication errors is the mismatch repair system (MMR). The MMR system, consisting of several proteins including MLH1, MSH2, MSH6 and PMS2, is responsible for the surveillance and immediate correction of these errors [124].

Whilst HNPCC causes the pure form of MSI, the majority of MSI-positive CRC occurs sporadically as a result of methylation of the MLH1 promoter and the consequent transcriptional silencing of MLH1 expression. Such cancers exhibit both CIMP and MSI, and therefore form part of the CIMP pathway. MSI positive tumours, whether sporadic or inherited, however, share similar clinicopathological characteristics [124, 137].

Determining the MSI status of CRC has a clinical use for identifying patients with HNPCC. In addition, MSI status, regardless of whether the causative defect is inherited or sporadic, may have a use in prognostic and therapeutic decision-making.

MSI is detected either indirectly by immunohistochemical (IHC) analysis of MMR proteins, or directly by polymerase chain reaction (PCR). MSI is tested through PCR amplification of a set of five specific microsatellite markers on tumour and normal DNA, followed by a comparison of the size of the amplified DNA by electrophoresis. The tumour is classified as MSI-high (MSI-H) if size alterations or shifts are observed in two or more of the five microsatellite markers. If only one marker shows instability, the tumour is classified as MSI-low (MSI-L), and finally, if none of the markers show instability the tumour exhibits a microsatellite stable (MSS) phenotype [138]. In clinical practice, MSI-L tumours do not differ from MSS, and is therefore generally sub-grouped together with MSS [138, 139].

Alternatively, IHC can confirm the presence or absence of MMR proteins. In general, MMR defects are the result of a germline mutation in one of the MMR genes, or due to changes in methylation of the promoter of a MMR gene (usually MLH-1) resulting in loss of protein expression. Tumours are determined as MSS or MSI when evaluated by IHC. Both IHC and PCR-based MSI testing show high sensitivity and specificity in detecting MSI [138].



#### Figure 7.

Clinicopathological distinctions between tumours exhibiting microsatellite instability (MSI) and chromosomal instability (CIN). Percentages indicate the anatomical distribution of colorectal cancers (TNM refers to the tumour node metastasis staging system). The figure is derived from Søreide et al. Copyright British Journal of Surgery Society Ltd, used with permission from British Journal of Surgery [124].

## CpG island methylator phenotype

Being relatively rare in conventional adenomas, the CIMP phenotype is found in 70–80% of all dysplastic serrated lesions of the right colon, and it is closely associated with older age, female sex, family history of CRC, smoking, mucinous histology, MSI and BRAF and KRAS mutations

Classically, cancer has been viewed as a set of diseases driven by progressive genetic abnormalities, including mutations in tumour-suppressor genes and oncogenes, and chromosomal abnormalities. It is however becoming increasingly apparent that cancer is also a disease that is driven by epigenetic changes, i.e. patterns of altered gene expression that are mediated by mechanisms that do not affect the primary DNA sequence [140]. CpG islands are regions of DNA that are often located proximally to the transcription start site of genes that contain a high frequency of CG dinucleotides [124, 141]. In cancer cells, CpG islands in various tumour-suppressor genes are frequently methylated, which results in repression of transcription. Thus, the expression of these tumour-suppressor genes in the cancer cell can be reduced or eliminated as an alternative mechanism to genetic mutation [141]. Subgroups of CRC exhibit widespread hypermethylation of the mismatch repair gene MLH1, referred to as the CpG island methylator phenotype (CIMP).

For detection of methylation, a panel of CpG markers is assessed by PCR. Tumours are categorized as CIMP- high or CIMP-low depending on the extent of methylation.

To summarize, these three pathways of colorectal carcinogenesis have distinct clinical, pathological, and genetic characteristics, all being of potential utility for a clinically relevant molecular classification of CRC for improved diagnostics, prognostication and treatment prediction [124]. However, no such classification has yet been implemented in clinical protocols. A molecular classification of CRC based predominantly on five features has been proposed by Jass in 2007 (Table 2) [142].

#### Table 2.

Туре	Genetic instability	Morphologic correlate
1	CIMP high, MSI, BRAF mutation	Serrated pathway
2	CIMP high, MSS, BRAF mutation	Serrated pathway
3	CIMP low, MSS, KRAS mutation	Any polyp
4	CIMP neg, MSS	Adenoma-carcinoma sequence
5 (HNPCC)	CIMP neg, MSI	Adenoma-carcinoma sequence

Summary of the Jass classification of CRC.

# Clinical aspects

# Diagnosis

Symptoms of CRC are often diffuse and late presenting, also depending on the tumour site. Tumours in the right colon more seldom present with gastrointestinal symptoms, but sometimes with weight loss and iron defiency/anemia. For tumours located in the left colon and rectum, bleeding, mucus in the stools and changed faecal habits are more common symptoms. Approximately 20% of CRC presents as an acute colonic obstruction [143].

Investigation to conclude diagnosis involves rectoscopy and colonoscopy with biopsy, and CT scan of the abdomen and thorax for assessment of potential liver and lung metastasis. For rectal cancers, a pelvic MR scan is added for assessment of local growth in relation to the mesorectal fascia and adjacent organs in the pelvis.

A great deal of effort has been spent in search of serological markers that would allow for early detection and diagnosis of CRC. The most widely studied marker is carcinoembryonic antigen (CEA). CEA has been proven to be of little use in detecting early colorectal cancer, although high preoperative concentrations of CEA correlate with poor prognosis [144, 145]. Serial CEA measurements can also detect recurrent colorectal cancer and liver metastasis [146, 147].

# **Clinical staging**

The extent of cancer at time of diagnosis is the key factor used to define treatment and is the strongest predictor of survival. Therefore, clinical staging is crucial for optimal patient management. In the past, several staging systems have been used, mostly known as Dukes and Astler-Coller classification systems [148, 149] However, these systems are not considered elaborate enough, and today, the most widely used staging system is the TNM system, maintained by the American Joint Committee on Cancer (AJCC) [150]. This system codes the extent of the primary tumour (T), regional lymph nodes (N), and distant metastases (M) and provides a stage grouping based on T, N, and M (Table 3 and 4).

#### Table 3.

T-stage, N-stage of CRC according to the American Joint Committee on Cancer (AJCC) [148].

T – Primary Tumour N – Regional Lymph Nodes		egional Lymph Nodes		
T0	No evidence of primary tumour	N0	No regional lymph node metastasis	
Tis	Carcinoma in situ: intraepithelial or invasion of lamina propria	N1	Metastasis in 1–3 regional lymph nodes	
T1	Tumour invades submucosa	N1a	Metastasis in one regional lymph node	
T2	Tumour invades muscularis propria	N1b	Metastasis in 2–3 regional lymph nodes	
Т3	Tumour invades through muscularis propria into subserosa	N1c	Tumour deposit(s) in the subserosa, mesentery, or nonperitonealized pericolic or perirectal tissues without regional nodal metastasis	
T4a	Tumour penetrates to the surface of the visceral peritoneum	N2	Metastasis in 4 or more regional lymph nodes	
T4b	Tumour directly invades other organs or structures	N2a	Metastasis in 4–6 regional lymph nodes	
		N2b	Metastasis in 7 or more regional lymph nodes	
M – Distant Metastasis				
MX	IX Distant metastasis cannot be assessed			
M0	No distant metastasis			
M1a	Metastasis confined to one organ or site			
M1b	b Metastases in more than one organ/site or the peritoneum			

Stage	Т	Ν	М
0	Tis	N0	M0
Ι	T1, T2	N0	M0
IIa	T3	N0	M0
IIb	T4a	N0	M0
IIc	T4b	N0	M0
IIIa	T1-T2, T1	N1/N1c, N2a	M0
IIIb	T3-T4a, T2-T3, T1-T2	N1/N1c, N2a, N2b	M0
IIIc	T4a, T3-T4a, T4b	N2a, N2b, N1-N2	M0
IVa	Any T	Any N	M1a
IVB	Any T	Any N	M1b

 Table 4.

 Stage I-IV according to the American Joint Committee on Cancer (AJCC) [150].

# Tumour spread

Following transmural extension through the muscularis propria into pericolic or perirectal soft tissue, the tumour may involve contiguous structures. The consequences of direct extension depend on the anatomic site. An advanced rectal carcinoma may extend into pelvic structures such as the vagina and urinary bladder, but cannot gain direct access to the peritoneal cavity when it is located distal to the peritoneal reflection. By contrast, colonic tumours can extend directly to the serosal surface. Perforation can be associated with spread to the peritoneal cavity causing peritoneal carcinomatosis. Since the peritoneal surface infiltrated by tumour cells may become adherent to adjacent structures, direct extension into adjacent organs can also occur in colonic carcinomas that have invaded the peritoneal portion of the bowel wall. Spread via lymphatic or blood vessels lead to systemic disease, in which the most common sites of distant metastasis are the liver and the lungs.

# Prognosis

Despite the increasing knowledge on cancer biology, and vast research efforts, no prognostic biomarkers have yet been introduced into clinical practice. The TNM staging system continues to be the most powerful and reliable predictor of the clinical outcome of CRC patients. The prognosis of colon cancer is clearly related to the degree of penetration of the tumour through the bowel wall and the presence or absence of nodal involvement. The majority of patients presenting with stage I, II, or III disease (75%) can be treated with surgery alone or in combination with chemotherapy, and have a 5-year survival rate of 93.2%, 82.5%, and 59.5%, respectively, compared with only 8.1% survival rate of patients harboring stage IV disease [151]. Metastasis to numerous lymph nodes, those close to the mesenteric margin, or at great distance from the primary tumour, have been associated with poor prognosis while the prognostic stage.

value of identification of micrometastasis in lymph nodes by immunohistochemical or molecular techniques is still controversial [152, 153].

Additional important parameters are the differentiation grade of the tumours, with the majority being moderately differentiated. The presence of an intense inflammatory infiltrate with leukocytes, lymphocytes, plasma cells, mast cells and histiocytes has been associated with an improved prognosis [154].

Further, the extent of surgical resection has considerable prognostic impact. The tumour status following treatment is described by the residual tumour (R) classification, as no residual tumour (R0), microscopic residual tumour (R1), or macroscopic residual tumour (R2). The R classification further influences treatment planning and is a strong predictor of prognosis [155].

Colorectal cancers manifesting MSI have been reported to have a lower frequency of metastasis and improved prognosis when compared to microsatellite-stable (MSS) tumours [156]. Moreover, bowel obstruction and perforation are clinical indicators of a poor prognosis [157]. Elevated pretreatment serum levels of CEA also have a negative prognostic significance [158].

# Treatment

#### Surgery

Surgery is the primary treatment of CRC and curative resection is the most important factor for patient survival. The goal of surgery is a wide resection of the involved segment of bowel together with removal of its lymphatic drainage. The extent of the colonic resection is determined by the blood supply and distribution of regional lymph nodes, and the choice of surgical approach depends on preoperative TNM staging. Tumours located in the cecum and right colon should be removed by a right hemicolectomy, including ligation of the ileocolic, right colic and right branch of the middle colic arteries, followed by an ileocolic anastomosis. Tumours of the hepatic flexure, as well as tumors of the transverse colon, are treated with an extended right hemicolectomy, including ligation of the ileocolic, right colic, and middle colic arteries. Splenic flexure lesions require either previously described resections for transverse lesions or extended left hemicolectomy with ligation of the inferior mesenteric vessels after the blood supply has been ascertained. Descending or sigmoid colonic lesions are treated with left hemicolectomy with ligation of the inferior mesenteric vessels. Anatomic resection based on colonic blood supply assures both adequate margins as well as adequate anastomotic blood supply [159]. The resection should include a segment of colon of at least 5 cm on either side of the tumour, although wider margins are often included because of obligatory ligation of the arterial blood supply. Recently, the CME (complete mesocolic excision) technique has been introduced and is more frequently used [160]. The CME technique has been shown to improve overall survival
and lower the recurrence rate [160]. This is based on the same principle as the TME (total mesorectal excision) technique in rectal cancers, i.e. resection of tumour along embryologic tissue planes with the aim to separate the mesocolic from the parietal plane and true central ligation of the supplying arteries and draining veins right at their roots.

Local recurrence of rectal carcinoma is devastating, as a lateral spread of rectal cancer into the mesorectum is highly correlated with local recurrence rates. Total mesorectal excision (TME), as proposed by R.J. Heald more than 20 years ago [161], is nowadays the golden standard worldwide for optimal rectal cancer surgery. This technique is focused on a removal of the entire rectal mesentery as an intact package of the tumour and its main lymphatic drainage, requiring precise dissection in the embryologic tissue plane along the visceral fascia that envelopes the rectum and its mesentery. The main procedures performed are low anterior resection (LAR) for tumours in the upper, middle or distal third of the rectum, or an abdominoperineal resection (APR) applied for the most distal tumours [155].

#### Radiotherapy

Radiotherapy (RT) is only administred for rectal cancers in the neoadjuvant setting for downstaging purposes, and is most often combined with chemotherapy, chemoradiotherapy (CRT) [155, 162]. In cases of locally advanced colon cancer without distant metastasis, neoadjuvant RT can be administred combined with capecitabin/5-FU. For rectal cancers in Sweden, neoadjuvant RT is given either as a short or longterm regimen [155]. The short-term regimen refers to treatment with 5 Gy per day for 5 days followed by surgery within a week. This regimen is administered to very low T2 and almost all T3 tumours. Long term RT applies to a setting with 1.8 Gy per day for 28 days, combined with chemotherapy, followed by surgery after 6-8 weeks. Long RT is given to T4 tumours. Palliative RT can be given to patients with bone metastasis and local recurrence for pain reduction [155].

#### Chemotherapy

The aim of adjuvant chemotherapy is to reduce the risk of micrometastatic spread and local recurrence after surgery. Adjuvant chemotherapy is offered after complete surgical resection to patients with colon cancer in TNM stage III, a treatment which has been shown to reduce the relative risk of recurrence by 30-50% [163].

The potential value of adjuvant chemotherapy for patients with stage II colon cancer remains controversial and has been extensively investigated [164]. Although surgery alone is usually curative for stage II colon cancer, approximately 20% to 30% of these patients develop tumour recurrence. However, stage II patients are clearly a heterogeneous group and subgroups of patients with stage II colon cancer may be at a higher than average risk for recurrence, such as patients with inadequate lymph node sampling, T4 disease, involvement of the visceral peritoneum and a poorly differentiated histology [165]. Evidence for a beneficial effect on survival of adjuvant 5-FU-based chemotherapy compared with surgery alone is inconsistent [163]. In

Sweden, adjuvant chemotherapy is only recommended for stage III colon cancer. Adjuvant chemotherapy is generally not used for rectal cancers.

Historically, a few standard chemotherapies have been used in both adjuvant and palliative settings. 5-FU (5-flourouracil) was the first drug widely used for treatment of colorectal cancer in the early 1990s. Today, four major chemotheapeutic agents are used in different combinations: 5-FU, which is often given with leucovorin (folinic acid), Capecitabine (Xeloda<sup>®</sup>), Irinotecan (Camptosar<sup>®</sup>) and Oxaliplatin (Eloxatin<sup>®</sup>).

Patients with MSI-high colon cancers have been shown to have longer overall survival (OS) and less tumour recurrence than stage-matched patients with MSS colon cancers [166]. MSI has been proposed to indicate resistance to 5-FU-based chemotherapy, however, findings are not conclusive [167, 168].

Novel therapeutic agents targeting the epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR), such as Cetuximab® are currently used in combination with other therapies for treatment of metastatic CRC. The clinical effect of EGFR inhibitors has been thoroughly studied in recent years, with diverging results [169]. Moreover, KRAS mutation is associated with resistance to cetuximab in metastatic CRC [170]. Thus, KRAS mutation status might allow for the identification of patients who are likely to benefit from Cetuximab® and avoid a costly and potentially toxic administration of this treatment in nonresponders.

## Investigative markers

Even if CRC has been one of the most studied cancer forms at the molecular level during the last 30 years, the tumour staging system still remains the main predictor of survival and guide for therapy. A plethora of putative diagnostic, prognostic or treatment predictive biomarkers are under extensive investigation, but none has yet proven to be clinically useful.

### MSI

As described earlier, approximately 20 % of sporadic colorectal tumours display MSI, usually as a result of silencing of MMR genes by hypermethylation. MSI is associated with female sex, proximal location, low differentiation grade, mucinous histology, and, generally, good prognosis [171].

As regards the association of anthropometric factors, MSI and risk of CRC, previous studies present diverging results. One case control study found that MSI tumours were not associated with obesity [172], on the other hand, another presented data showing a positive relationship between a high BMI and microsatellite stable (MSS) tumours.

Only one prospective study has investigated the relationship between anthropometric factors and risk of CRC according to MSI status, demonstrating an association of high BMI with MSS tumours but not with MSI tumours [173].

## p53

The p53 tumor suppressor gene encodes for a transcription factor that regulates the expression of genes involved in the pathway of apoptosis, as well as angiogenesis, cell cycle progression, and genomic maintenance [131, 174]. p53 has an important regulatory role in various molecular pathways and it is altered in most cancers, whereby the mutated protein product cannot protect the genome, allowing mutations to accumulate [131, 175].

Inactivation of the p53 pathway by p53 mutations is the second key step in colorectal carcinogenesis, occurring late in the process, in the transition of large adenomas into invasive carcinomas [130]. Mutations occur in approximately 40-50% of CRC [125].

p53 also plays an important role in cellular energy metabolism and it has been shown that reduced nutrient or energy levels induce p53 [176-178]. However, how diet, lifestyle, environmental, or genetic factors interact with p53 mutations in CRC need to be further explored. There is a predominance for environmental factors affecting the type and/or location of p53 mutations in other tumours, for example in liver, lung and esophageal cancer, diseases all associated with tobacco usage [179].

Morikawa and colleagues further explored the role of p53 in energy balance and CRC risk, and described that among non-obese patients, p53 positivity was associated with reduced cancer-specific survival while an adverse effect of obesity on CRC patient mortality was observed in p53 negative subjects [180]. Associations between p53, and lifestyle factors and risk of CRC have only been shown in a few studies, with diverging results [181-183].

#### Beta-catenin

Beta-catenin is a membrane-associated protein with essential functions in the regulation of cellular adhesion and the major mediator of the Wnt-signaling pathway [184], as previously described. Inactivation of kinases in the APC-complex leads to accumulation of cytoplasmic and nuclear beta-catenin, contributing to tumour progression [185]. Despite its crucial role in colorectal carcinogenesis, the clinical significance of altered beta-catenin expression in CRC is controversial, however, most previous results indicate an association of poor prognosis and more advanced clinical stages of CRC with beta-catenin overexpression [186]. However, in the here studied cohort, betacatenin expression was found to be associated with a favourable prognosis [187]. Morikawa et al. have recently shown that BMI is associated with a higher risk of betacatenin negative-, but not of beta-catenin positive CRC [188]. Accumulating evidence supports a role for Wnt/beta-catenin signalling in adipogenesis, obesity and metabolic disorders [189], as well as in carcinogenesis.

### Cyclin D1

Cyclin D1 is activated by Wnt/beta-catenin signalling after mutation of the APC gene [123, 190]. Cyclin D1 is an important cell-cycle regulating protein that, together with its binding partners cyclin-dependent kinase CDK 4 and CDK 6, forms active complexes that promote cell cycle progression by phosphorylating and inactivating the retinoblastoma protein (rRb) [190]. Excessive cyclin D1 activation by APC mutation and beta-catenin activation in the Wnt signaling cascade contributes to the development of colorectal carcinogenesis by allowing the cell to escape apoptosis. Cyclin D1 overexpression is common in CRC [191, 192], but the findings regarding its prognostic value are conflicting, however, the largest study to date found an association between cyclin D1 overexpression and a prolonged survival from colon cancer [193]. In the MDCS, it has been shown that cyclin D1 overexpression is associated with prolonged survival in men, but not in women [194]. The association between obesity and anthropometric factors and cyclin D1 expression in CRC has, to our knowledge, not been studied previously.

#### KRAS

KRAS is a proto-oncogene that encodes a GTPase protein with a central role in cellular signal transduction pathways that connect extracellular signals with nuclear transcription factors. When activated by binding of ligands (typically growth factors) to cell surface receptors, KRAS releases GDP and binds GTP, leading to activation of KRAS, which then activates RAF kinase. Activated RAF phosphorylates and activates MEK, which phosphorylates and activates MAPK (mitogen-activated protein kinase), which acts directly on proteins involved in gene regulation. Mutations in KRAS lead to a permanently active state that permits the cell to evade apoptosis, thereby acquiring a growth advantage [195, 196]. The MAPK/ERK cascade is a classical "survival" pathway, in that it promotes cell proliferation and prevents apoptosis and is frequently aberrantly activated in several cancers.

Target-based therapies are widely considered to be the future of cancer treatment and much attention has been focused on developing inhibitors of the MEK–ERK–MAPK signaling pathway [197]. Studies on the clinical effect of anti-EGFR treatment in metastatic CRC have presented conflicting results [169]. However, only a subgroup of patients with metastatic CRC has been shown to respond to anti-EGFR treatment, namely patients with mutations in the KRAS gene [170, 198]. Selecting the patients

with a positive effect from treatment is important and, consequently, KRAS testing has been introduced in routine clinical practice for patient selection.

In CRC, the predominant site of mutation in the KRAS gene is in codon 12, 13 and 61 [199]. Approximately 40% of CRCs have KRAS mutations in codon 12 or 13. Mutation of KRAS seems to be an early event in the process of colorectal transformation, and has been shown to be most prevalent in advanced CRC. The prognostic value of KRAS-mutated CRC has however been inconclusive [200, 201].

#### BRAF

BRAF is a proto-oncogene that encodes for the serine/threonine protein kinase that is an immediate downstream effector of KRAS in the MAP kinase signaling pathway [202]. BRAF mutations are relatively rare in conventional adenomas, but closely associated with CIMP and MSI [203-205]. A mutation of BRAF is often present when the MLH1 gene is methylated, and do almost never occur in MSS CRC [206]. Evidence of MLH1 promoter hypermethylation or a BRAF mutation is highly predictive of a sporadic CRC with MSI, and consequently virtually absent in HNPCC associated tumours, thereby being a useful tool for distinguishing HNPCC from sporadic CRC with MSI [206]. KRAS and BRAF mutations are nearly always mutually exclusive. Further, BRAF mutated tumours are related to poor prognosis, in particular in combination with MSS [201, 207], which also have been shown in the here studied cohort [208]. Noteworthy, the anti-EGFR therapy in metastatic CRC is shown to be more effective in tumours that are BRAF wild type [209].

# The present investigation

## Aims of the thesis

The general aim of this thesis was to study the associations between obesity, measured as different anthropometric factors, and risk of CRC according to clinocopathological and molecular features of CRC with the anticipation of refining risk estimates for specific subtypes of CRC and gain insights into how potential aetiological factors influence different carcinogenic pathways.

The specific aims of each paper are listed below:

- To study the associations between anthropometric factors and CRC risk by clinical stage and further according to sex and tumour location (Paper I)
- To study the associations between anthropometric factors and risk of CRC in men and women, respectively, according to the expression of beta-catenin, cyclin D1 and p53, as well as MSI status of the tumours (Paper II)
- To investigate the association between hormonal factors and risk of CRC according to clinocopathological and molecular subsets of CRC in a female population (Paper III)
- To study the associations between anthropometric factors and risk of CRC in men and women according to KRAS and BRAF mutational status of the tumours (Paper IV)

## Subjects and methods

#### Study cohort

The Malmö Diet and Cancer Study (MDCS) is a prospective population based cohort study. Participants were recruited from a background population of 74138 residents defined as all persons living in Malmö and born between 1926 and 1945. In 1994, the population was extended to include women born between 1923 and 1950 and men born between 1923 and 1945. The only exclusion criteria were mental incapacity and inadequate language skills in Swedish [210]. Recruitment was performed by public advertisement (posters and pamphlets) and personal invitations (letters and telephone

calls) [211]. Participation was volontary and without economic compensation. Participation rate was 40%. At the end of baseline examinations, 28098 participants had completed all study parts. Of all participants, 17035 were women (60.6%) and 11063 (39.4%) were men [212]. The Malmö Diet and Cancer study is also forming part of the European Prospective Investigation into Cancer and Nutrition (EPIC) cohort, where, in all, 34446 individuals performed at least some part of the baseline examination [213]. The 28098 individuals that have completed all study parts are in this thesis referred to as the MDCS study.

#### **Baseline examinations**

Baseline examinations were initiated in March 1991 and conducted until September 1996. Participants filled in questionnaires concerning demographic, socioeconomic, reproductive and various life style factors, including dietary habits. Additionally, anthropometric measures and blood samples were taken.

Anthropometrics were measured by a trained nurse; weight (multiples of 0.1 kg) and height (to the nearest 0.005 m) were measured and and body mass index (BMI) was calculated as kg/m2. Waist circumference was measured at the mid- point between the lower ribs and the iliac crest, and for hip circumference the level of greatest lateral extension was used. These measurements were estimated to the nearest 0.01 m. The waist and hip circumferences of each participant were used to calculate waist-hip ratio (WHR; cm/cm) as an additional measure of fat distribution. Body composition was estimated using a single frequency bio-impedance methodology (BIA 103, RLJsystems, Detroit, MI, USA) with tetrapolar electrode placement and subjects in a supine position. Lean body mass and fat mass were determined and served to calculate body fat percentage. The BIA method has previously been validated in Swedish middleaged and elderly adults [214].

#### Follow-up

Incident cases of invasive colorectal cancer in the MDCS were identified through the Swedish Cancer Registry and vital status was determined by record linkage with the Swedish Cause of Death Registry. End of follow-up was 31 December 2009. Information on vital status and cause of death was obtained from the Swedish Cause of Death Registry until 31 December 2009. Time on study was defined as time from baseline to diagnosis, death or end of follow-up on 31 December 2009. Median time from baseline until diagnosis was 8.6 (SD = 4.3) years and the median follow-up time in the entire cohort was 13.7 (SD = 3.2) years.

#### Study population

In Paper I, II and IV, 28098 men and women were included in the entire cohort. Among these, there were a total number of 584 cases of incident invasive colorectal cancer until 31 December 2009. Eight tumours were re-classified as intramucosal cancer upon histopathogical re-evaluation, and these were not included as cases. A total number of 181 cases were diagnosed with CRC before baseline examination, i.e prevalent colorectal cancers, and therefore excluded from the study. Cases with other prevalent cancers were not excluded from the study.



Figure 8. Flow-chart of the MDCS and incident CRC up until Dec 31st 2008.

In Paper III, the female cohort consisted of 17035 women. A woman was considered postmenopausal if she had undergone (I) bilateral oophorectomy or (II) hysterectomy, but not bilateral oophorectomy, and if she was 55 years of age or (III) if the above criteria were absent and she affirmed that her menstruations had ceased at least during 2 years prior to baseline examinations. Use of HRT was assessed in two ways. All participants were asked to keep a diary of medications and moreover, medications were recorded in a questionnaire using an open-ended question on current use.

Use of HRT was divided into estrogen alone (ERT) and combined (estrogen+progesterin) HRT (CHRT), assessed as current use or not. The use of oral contraceptives was assessed as ever versus never use. A total of 12 583 (73.9%) women were classified as peri- or postmenopausal at baseline, consisting the study population in all HRT analyses. However, in the analysis related to OC, both pre-, peri- and postmenopausal women were included.





Flow-chart of the female MDCS cohort and incident CRC up until Dec 31st 2008.

#### Tissue microarray

The tissue microarray technique is a high throughput approach for simultaneous analysis of multiple tissue specimens for a large number of markers, thereby decreasing the amount of tissue and reagent required for evaluation. The technique was first described by Kononen et al in 1998 [215]. By use of the TMA technique, selected tissue cores, generally 0.6 - 2 mm in diameter, are punched from selected archival tissue blocks and gathered into a novel paraffin block. The TMA block is then cut into sections and glass mounted on to slides, allowing for detection of proteins bv immunohistochemistry (IHC) (Figure10).





#### Immunohistochemistry

Immunohistochemistry (IHC) is an antibody-based technique for detection of proteins in tissue. It is based on an antigen-antibody interaction that can be visualized by using antibodies labeled with an enzyme or fluorochrome that catalyzes a colour producing or fluorescent reaction. For IHC analysis in this study, 4  $\mu$ m sections were cut from the recipient block, dried and deparaffinised, rehydrated and treated in a citrate buffer (pH 6.0) for antigen retrieval [216]. The removal of paraffin allows for dipolar fluids to get into direct contact with the tissue, while the rehydration renders the cells permeable.

Formalin fixed paraffin embedded tissue needs to be pretreated before IHC staining due to formation of methylene bridges between proteins.

Immunohistochemical stainings of the MMR proteins MLH1, PMS2, MSH2 or MSH6 was denoted as negative when all tumour cells showed loss of nuclear staining. Surrounding stromal cells and tumour infiltrating lymphocytes served as internal controls for each biopsy core. A nuclear reaction of tumour cells was assessed as a positive staining. MSI screening status was defined as positive when tumour samples were lacking nuclear staining of MLH1, PMS2, MSH2 or MSH6, and negative (MSS) when tumour samples were positive for all four MMR proteins [187].

Immunohistochemical staining of beta-catenin was performed and evaluated as described by Jass et al [217] whereby membranous staining was denoted as 0 (present) or 1 (absent), cytoplasmic staining intensity as 0-2 and nuclear staining intensity as 0-2. In this study, the analyses were limited to nuclear expression of beta-catenin.

Cyclin D1 expression was recorded as intensity of nuclear expression (no, weak, moderate, strong) and the proportion of positive tumour cells (0=0-1%,1=2-25%, 2=26-50%, 3, 51-75% and 4=>75%) as described in Wangefjord et al [194]. For statistical analysis, cyclin D1 expression was dichotomized into negative versus positive staining.

p53 positivity was defined as  $\geq 50\%$  tumour cells with strong nuclear staining intensity in accordance with previous studies [194].

All immunohistochemical stainings were evaluated by two independent observers, who were blinded to clinical and outcome data. Scoring differences were discussed in order to reach consensus.

marker	manufacturer	clone	dilution	paper
Cyclin D1	Dako	DSC-6	1:50	II, III
Beta-catenin	BD Pharmingen	14/beta-catenin	1:5000	II, III
p53	Dako	DO-7	1:100	II,III
MLH1	Dako	ES05	1:100	II,III
PMS2	BD Pharmingen	A16-4	1:300	II,III
MSH2	Calbiochem	FE11	1:100	II,III
MSH6	Epitomics	EPR3945	1:100	II,III

#### Table 5. Antibodies used in Paper II and IV.

#### Pyrosequencing technology

Pyrosequencing is a method for determining the order of nucleotides in a gene segment based on the detection of released pyrophosphate (PPi) during DNA synthesis. Briefly, nucleotides are sequentially added to a DNA template in an order defined by the wildtype gene. If the added nucleotide is complementary to the single stranded DNA it binds to the DNA template and PPi is released proportionally to the amount of bound nucleotide. The released PPi is subsequently converted to ATP by ATP-sulfurylase, which provides the energy to luciferase to oxidize luciferin and hereby generates a visible light detected as a peak in the data output. The height of the peak correlates to the number of nucleotides incorporated. Because the added nucleotide is known, the sequence of the template can be determined, and the result of the sequencing is presented in a pyrogram [218].

In Paper IV, the PyroMark Q24 system (Qiagen GmbH, Hilden, Germany) was used for pyrosequencing analysis of KRAS and BRAF mutations. Genomic DNA was extracted from 1mm formalin fixed paraffin-embedded tumour tissue cores, punched from areas with >90% tumour cells using QIAamp MinElute spin columns (Qiagen). Amplication of DNA including codon 12 and 13 of the KRAS gene was performed for each patient by use of PCR and the resulting DNA product was analysed for mutation in the pyrosequencing assay. KRAS codons 12 and 13 were analysed using therascreen KRAS Pyro Kit (Qiagen). Analysis of BRAF mutation hotspots in codons 600 and 601 was performed using previously published PCR primers [219] and a novel BRAF sequencing primer (5'- TGATTTTGGTCTAGCTACA-3'), which was designed using the PyroMark Assay Design 2.0 software (Qiagen). The result of the sequencing is summarised and analysed in the pyrogram (Figure 11).



#### Figure 11.

A pyrogram demonstrating a KRAS wild type genotype (top) and a G13D (gly13-asp13) mutation in codon 13 (bottom).

#### Statistical methods

All statistical analyses were conducted using SPSS version 16-20 (SPSS Inc. Chicago, IL, USA). All statistical tests were two sided and p-values less than 0.05 were considered significant.

Distribution of established and potential risk factors for CRC was compared between CRC cases and the rest of the study cohort in Paper I. In Paper II and IV, a Chi square test was applied for assessment of the distribution of investigative factors according to baseline characteristics. In paper III, distribution of hormonal treatment was compared between CRC cases and rest of cohort.

Anthropometric measurements were divided into quartiles. Quartile cut-offs were based on the distribution of each anthropometric factor in the whole cohort at baseline. Separate quartiles were calculated for men and women. A Cox proportional hazards analysis was used in order to compare risk of CRC between different categories of anthropometric factors in both sexes, and for women and men separately. This yielded relative risks (RR) with a 95% confidence interval. Time on study was used as the underlying time scale, defined as time from baseline to diagnosis, death or end of follow-up by 31 December 2009. The proportional hazards assumption was met as assessed by log-minus-log curves. In the multivariate Cox analysis potential confounders were included, which are described in detail in each paper. The confounders were chosen on the base of already established and potential risk factors of CRC. Trend was calculated as linear trend over quartiles. Missing categories were not included in the trend analysis. Using an unconditional logistic regression model in the case-to-case-analysis, the heterogeneity between relative risks was examined in paper II and IV.

## Methodological considerations

Molecular pathologic epidemiology has the same set of limitations as traditional epidemiology research, including those related to bias (selection bias, recall bias, measurement errors, and misclassification), confounding and representativity, as well as issues regarding tumour classification, antibody validity and problems imposed by multiple hypothesis testing.

#### Validity of tumour endpoints

CRC endpoints in all studies were retrieved by record linkage to The Swedish Cancer Registry. This is a nationwide registry and all cancer cases in Sweden are reported to this registry by both clinicians and pathologists. The overall completeness of the Swedish Cancer Registry is considered high [220].

In studies II, III and IV, the investigative biomarkers were analysed using the TMA technique, which is a well-documented method for tumour tissue screening that enables high thruoghput simultaneous analysis of multiple tissue specimens. The major criticism of the TMA technique is that it uses only a small fraction of a tissue specimen, which may not be representative of the whole tissue section, especially for antigens with heterogeneous staining patterns in tumours. These concerns were extensively addressed in a series of early TMA studies. From these results, it could be concluded that all findings based on various methods on large sections could be fully reproduced in TMA-based studies [215, 221]. As another example, the immunohistochemical expression of proteins involved in the two main pathways of colorectal carcinogenesis; p53, as a marker of LOH, and MLH1 and MSH2, as markers of MSI, were evaluated in a study by Jourdan et al [222]. The results demonstrated that the analyse of three disks per case was comparable to the analysis of one whole section in 99.6% (p53), 98.8% (MLH1), and 99.2% (MSH2) of cases.

Analysis of different subgroups of CRC may potentially be affected by misclassification of the tumours. To minimize the risk of misclassification bias, all tumours were reevaluated by a senior pathologist, thus eliminating inter-observer variation. Since the pathologist was blinded to all data on lifestyle factors, the pathology data is considered valid.

#### Misclassification

Misclassification is a central issue in epidemiological studies using self- reported data since both under- and overreporting is common. Some previous studies on anthropometric factors and CRC risk have used self-reported anthropometric measures, whereas in this study, all anthropometric factors have been measured by a trained nurse. However, the validity of the anthropometric measurements may still be influenced by a potential inter-observer variation. Recommendations for the nurses performing baseline examinations described how participants should be dressed, in which position the participants should be examined, and location for the estimation of waist- and hip measurements. We therefore consider the risk of misclassification of anthropometric measurements to be low.

Another aspect is the validity of collected data. As anthropometric data were assessed only at baseline, it is possible that some individuals have gained and some have lost weight, which could influence the risk. History of weight gain in middle life may be indicative of the formation of metabolic processes or diet-lifestyle characteristics that are not reflected adequately by a static measure of body fatness. Such a misclassification is likely to lead to an attenuation of risks and, if anything, observed risks may be underestimated.

In paper III, HRT use was divided into current users and non-users. The non-user cohort may include former users, which could imply a misclassification leading to a potential attenuation of risks and, hence, observed risks may be underestimated. Regarding exposure to OC, the risk of misclassification is probably lower, since we have used ever vs never use, and most women are peri- or postmenopausal at baseline and will most probably not have started treatment with oral contraceptives by that time. Information on duration of exposure of both HRT and OC is lacking in this study, which is a limitation as the effect may differ considerably according to the duration of treatment.

### Confounding

A true confounder is associated with both exposure and outcome variables without being caused by either of them. In paper I-IV, analyses were performed both crudely and adjusted for potential confounders, and the results did not differ considerably. Therefore, we consider it most relevant to present results from multivariate analysis since most previous important studies on this subject have used similar confunders as we do in our studies. In all papers in this study, confounders that are established risk factors of CRC such as age, educational level, smoking and alcohol consumption were included in the multivariate analyses [78, 81, 87].

A covariate which may have been appropriate to include due to its close relationsship to overweight is physical activity. However, in the MDCS, the validity of physical activity has been questioned [223], hence we decided not to include physical activity in the adjusted analysis.

Another potential covariate of interest is heredity, as approximately 20-30% of CRC patients have some family history of CRC. In the MDCS, there is a substantial amount of missing information on CRC heredity, and consequently of poor interest to include in the multivariate analysis.

### Representativity

The MDCS cohort is population based, but with a participation rate of 40%. During recruitment, overall cancer incidence was higher in non-participants. Mortality was higher in non-participants both during, and following the recruitment period [212]. The incidence rates of CRC were similar in the MDCS and non- participants. The proportion reporting good health was higher in the MDCS than in the mailed health

survey (where 74.6% participated), which might indicate a greater health concern among MDCS participants as compared to non-participants. The socio-demographic structure was similar among participants and non-participants [212].

Noteworthy, the frequency of emergency surgery in the cohort was only 8.3%, which is lower than the commonly reported frequency of approximately 20% [51][194], which may reflect reflect a higher awareness of CRC among study participants. On the other hand, the distribution of clinical stages at diagnosis is in line with the expected, both in women and in men [194].

It is also possible that participation in the MDCS was associated with body constitution, which may have lead to a potential selection bias. Different life style factors have been compared in the MDCS in relation to the background population, whereby an equal distribution of overweight and obesity was found [211]. Therefore, we do not believe that a potential bias in the distribution of anthropometric factors has affected our results.

However, within the cohort, there was a considerable difference in the distribution of examined exposures and tumour characteristics. We consider it possible to make internal comparisons comparing subjects with high versus low levels of the study measurements in order to obtain relative risks. However, it may be difficult to apply incidence rates, or information on prevalence rates for exposures, to the background population, even if the internal validity is good.

#### Selection bias

In studies on tumour markers, one problem is using inappropriate sample sizes that are too small to conduct robust statistical analysis and draw meaningful conclusions.

Even when a study is large-scale, a molecular pathologic epidemiology study involves multiple exclusions based on availability of tumour tissue materials and valid assay results. The tumour tissue retrieval rate is almost inevitably less than 100 percent [224]. Selection bias is further possible due to treatment before surgical resection of the tumour. While this has not been a major issue in colon cancer, treatment prior to surgical resection of rectal cancer is now common. Treatment before surgery can eliminate most or all tumour cells in resection specimens in some patients, while treatment is ineffective in other patients. Further, it may also be possible that treatment itself may introduce molecular changes which may not naturally occur [12].

#### Chance findings and statistical power

Multiple hypothesis testing is a common issue in epidemiology, and is even more problematic in molecular pathologic epidemiology. By definition, molecular pathologic epidemiology involves subset analyses of tumour subtypes, which raises the risk of false positive findings due to multiple hypothesis testing. If a wide range of lifestyle and other exposure variables are crossed with a variety of molecular changes, the likelihood for a significant chance finding is high.

In some of the papers in this thesis, a relatively large number of comparisons have been performed, which may be questioned. A type 1 error, often referred to as false positive, occurs when the null hypothesis is rejected when it is actually true, meaning that a difference is observed although there is none. A 95% confidence interval implies a 5% risk of observing false positive results due to coincidence of findings. False positive findings may potentially confuse the literature, scientific field, and clinical practice [225]. In order to reach a higher significance, large sample sizes are required.

Another statistical issue to be addressed is the rather small subgroups emerging in our studies and subsequently limited statistical power, ie a type II error, and a risk that true associations are not detected. Risk estimates in small groups often result in wide confidence intervals and, consequently, poor precision. Therefore, such risk estimates will also need careful interpretation.

# Paper I

## Aims

Body composition differs between men and women, as well as the association between obesity and risk of CRC. The reason for these sex differences in CRC risk remain unclear, as well as which anthropometric factor is the best predictor of CRC risk. The primary aim of this study was to examine the associations between anthropometric factors and risk of CRC in men and in women, respectively, and further to examine these associations according to tumour location and clinical stage of CRC.

## Summary of results

We compared baseline characteristics among individuals with incident CRC and the rest of cohort. Menwas generally older than women in the rest of cohort, but among cases men were slightly younger than women. Mean values for all anthropometric factors were higher in cases as compared to the rest of cohort.

P-values for statistically significant associations are summarized in Table 6. The top quartiles of all anthropometric variables, except bodyfat percentage, were significantly associated with an overall increased risk of CRC, with the highest risk increase for waist (HR, 1.76; 95% CI: 1.37-2.27). When stratified for sex, the risk was more evident in men, where all anthropometric factors except height were associated with an increased risk of CRC. In women, an increased risk was seen with a high weight, hip measure and a high BMI.

While none of the anthropometric measures was significantly associated with risk of tumour (T)-stage I and II tumours, top quartiles of all anthropometric variables, except height, were significantly associated with an increased risk of tumours in T-stage III and IV in men, being most evident for weight (HR, 2.09; 95% CI: 1.37-3.19). In women, significant, although weaker, associations were seen with high weight and bodyfat percentage.

Further, in men, high quartiles of all anthropometric factors were significantly associated with an increased risk of lymph node positive (N1 and N2) disease, and there were no associations with N0 disease. Additionally, all factors except height were associated with an increased risk of non-metastatic (M0) disease and high weight, waist, and WHR were associated with metastatic (M1) disease. In women, there were no or

weak associations between obesity and risk of node-positive and metastatic disease, but statistically significant associations were seen between increased weight, bodyfat percentage, hip, BMI and M0 disease.

Further, we found an increased risk of colon but not rectal cancer in men, by increased measures of weight, hip-, waist circumference, bodyfat percentage, BMI and WHR. In contrast, in women, there were no associations with risk of colon cancer, but significant associations with increased risk of rectal cancer by high weight, bodyfat percentage, hip-and waist measures.

It should however be pointed out that sample sizes were rather small in the subgroup analyses by tumour location, and, thus, the results should be interpreted with caution.

	luartiles) in Paper I.
	HR; p-trend over o
	ignificant p values (
Table 6.	Statistically si

	all	1	0.001	١	0.002	0.001	0.001	0.003
	women	1	1	0.021	1	ı	1	۱
N1-N2	men	0.029	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	0.001	<0.001
	all	ı	ı	١	١	0.022	0.043	1
	women	1	0.034	ı	ı	١	1	١
N0	men	١	١	۱	۱	ı	1	١
	all	ı	<0.001	ı	0.002	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001
T stage 3-4	women	١	0.018	0.009	١	١	0.017	١
	men	ı	0.001	0.011	0.003	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001
	all	١	١	ı	ı	ı	١	۱
e 1-2	women	ı	ı	ı	ı	١	1	١
T stag	men	ı	ı	١	١	ı	ı	۱
	all	0.021	<0.001	۱	0.001	<0.001	<0.001	0.001
	women	١	0.007	١	0.042	١	0.027	١
CRC	men	1	0.001	0.012	0.007	<0.001	0.001	0.001
p-trend		height	weight	bodyfat	hip	waist	BMI	WHR

p-trend	M0			M1			colon			rectum	l	
	men	women	all	men	women	all	men	women	all	men	women	all
height	1	1	0.037	1	1	۱	1	1	0.041	۱	1	ı
weight	0.023	0.004	0.002	0.032	1	1	0.005	1	0.007	ı	0.022	0.029
bodyfat	0.013	0.046		۱	1	۱	0.039	1	1	۱	0.026	1
hip	0.025	0.012	0.001	۱	1	۱	0.019	1	0.049	۱	0.009	0.003
waist	0.002	1	<0.001	0.009	1	0.049	<0.001	1	0.003	۱	0.032	0.005
WHR	0.015	0.026	<0.001	۱	1	۱	0.004	1	0.001	۱	۱	0.044
BMI	0.021	ı	0.013	0.028	1	0.017	<0.001	1	0.005	۱	1	ı

## Discussion

This study is the first to show a relationship between obesity, measured as several different anthropometric factors, and an increased risk of colorectal cancer of more advanced clinical stage, in both sexes, but particularly in men. These findings indicate that the association between obesity and risk of CRC varies by sex, cancer site and tumour aggressiveness.

A large number of epidemiological studies and meta-analyses have examined the relationship between body weight and body mass index (BMI) and risk of CRC [5, 7, 17, 55, 226]. There is undoubtedly a clear relationship between obesity and increased CRC risk in men, but weaker or no associations in women [2, 3, 7, 9, 57].

One potential reason for this discrepancy is that men and women have different body compositions. Fat makes up for a lower percentage of the body mass in men (approximately 20%) than in women (approximately 30%). Higher body weight is more closely related to abdominal obesity than lower body obesity in men and more closely related to gluteofemoral obesity than to abdominal obesity in women [6, 227]. Furthermore, upper-body fat has been shown to be more strongly associated with metabolic disorders than lower-body obesity [6]. Some studies have examined the association of body fat distribution, reflected by waist and hip circumference, and colon cancer risk, in which most have used self-reported rather than measured waist and hip circumference [2, 7, 8, 17, 55, 59].

A few of these studies suggest that abdominal obesity (high waist circumference and waist-hip-ratio) may be more predictive of CRC risk than overall obesity [7, 8, 17]. Two studies further investigated differences between men and women, demonstrating that waist circumference was an equally strong risk factor for colon cancer in men and women, and that it was a stronger risk factor than BMI in both sexes [2, 7]. Our results show that increased waist measurement was significantly associated with an increased risk of CRC in men, but not in women.

To our best knowledge, only two previous studies [17] have examined the associations between anthropometric factors and risk of CRC according to tumour aggressiveness, as reflected in the TNM-classification of the disease. These two studies examined the association between anthropometry and risk of colon cancer according to late (stage III and IV) vs early (stage I and II) stage colon cancer in men and women, respectively, and neither found any statistically significant associations. In contrast, our study demonstrates an increased risk of more advanced CRC (T stage III and IV, and lymph node positive disease) with top quartiles of all anthropometric factors in men. Moreover, our study provides full information on both tumour-, lymph node- and distant metastasis staging according to the TNM classification, which is the accurate system of CRC staging used by clinicians today.

In agreement with most previous reports, we found a stronger association between body size and risk of colon compared to rectal cancer in general, in particular in men [2, 4]. Interestingly though, we found associations with an increased risk of rectal cancer for high weight, bodyfat percentage, hip- and waist measures in women, which is in contrast to most previous studies, including a large meta-analysis demonstrating a statistically significant association between BMI and an increased risk of rectal cancer in men, but not in women [4]. In line with these findings, a meta-analysis showed that physical activity, which is related to improved insulin sensitivity, was associated with a reduced risk of colon cancer, but not of rectal cancer [64]. This may suggest that insulin resistance, hyperinsulinemia and other factors related to obesity are stronger risk factors for colon than for rectal cancer.

The biologic mechanisms underlying the association between obesity and increased risk of CRC are unclear. Alterations in the metabolism of endogenous hormones, including insulin, insulin-like growth factors (IGFs), sex steroids, and possibly also adipocytederived factors such as leptin and adiponectin are suggested to play important roles. Studies have demonstrated that that high circulating concentrations of insulin and Cpeptide [41, 228] as well as diabetes [229] are associated with a greater risk of CRC. Type 2 diabetes and hyperinsulinemia are also related to increased levels of insulin-like growth factor 1 (IGF-1) [230, 231]), that is known to have cancer promoting effects [53, 232, 233].

Exogenous estrogens in the form of hormone replacement therapy, HRT, have been associated with a decreased risk of colorectal cancer in several epidemiological studies and are considered a protective factor for CRC [94, 234]. The large EPIC study [2] demonstrated that abdominal adiposity was positively related to risk of colon cancer only in women who did not use postmenopausal hormones. Similarly, other prospective studies have found that BMI is positively related to risk of colorectal cancer in premenopausal women but not in postmenopausal women [5, 235], although discrepant findings have been reported [7].

In an additional analysis (not presented in Paper I), we have analyzed pre- and postmenopausal women separately, whereby the risk increase for CRC seen for weight, hip measure and BMI remained significant in postmenopausal women. However, the significance disappeared in the premenopausal group, most likely due to the very small number of premenopausal women available for analysis. Further analyses according to TNM stage and tumour location could not be performed since the number of cases in each strata was too small. Of note, inclusion of menopausal status in the multivariate analysis, did not alter any of the significant associations.

The protective role of HRT regarding CRC risk, has been shown to be even more efficient among lean women than among obese women [100, 236], which suggests that HRT might not offer additional benefit over that from the estrogen derived from

adipose tissue in postmenopausal obese women, which is the main source of endogenous oestrogen after the menopause.

Taken together, the potentially deleterious effects of obesity through increased insulin and IGF-1 levels in men, might, in postmenopausal women be set off by the effect of obesity on endogenous estrogen levels. Effect modification by menopausal status may therefore, at least in part, explain the inconsistent or weak findings in previous studies of women than the presumed lack of an association among women.

Moreover, and interestingly, geographic patterns for CRC and type 2 diabetes are strikingly similar in that both diseases were considered relatively rare before industrialization or Westernization and their incidence usually increases in regions undergoing economic development. The major environmental determinants of type 2 diabetes include high body mass index (BMI), increased central obesity, physical inactivity, excessive intake of energy and dietary patterns that stimulate secretion of insulin. These factors are remarkably similar to the constellation of risk factors emerging for CRC.

# Paper II

### Aims

The knowledge of the three main different pathways of colorectal carcinogenesis and their different clinicopathological characteristics imposed the question whether obesity may influence the risk of CRC differently according to certain molecular subsets of CRC, and, in analogy with our previous discussion, according to sex. The aim of the present study was to investigate the relationship between six anthropometric factors; height, weight, waist- and hip measurements, BMI and WHR, with risk of CRC according to expression of beta-catenin, cyclin D1, p53 and MSI screening status of the tumours in men and women, respectively.

## Summary of results

As in Paper I, the distribution of risk factors revealed that all anthropometric factors were higher in cases compared to rest of cohort, as well as age. Regarding the molecular features, cyclin D1 positive tumours were significantly associated with higher age in women, and p53 positive tumours were associated with height and were more frequent among never-smokers in women. MSS was associated with higher age in both men (p = 0.029) and in women (p = 0.024).

P-values for statistically significant associations are summarized in Table 7. In women, positive associations were seen between height, cyclin D1 positive and p53 negative tumours. The risk of p53 negative tumours in women was highest in the top quartile of height (HR, 2.17; 95% CI: 1.25-3.76, p-trend 0.004, p for heterogeneity = 0.013). In men, no significant associations were found between height and investigative factors.

Increased weight was associated with beta-catenin negative and p53 positive tumours in men, and with beta-catenin positive, cyclin D1 positive, p53 negative and MSS tumours in women. A high BMI was significantly associated beta-catenin overexpression, with the highest risk in the top quartile (HR, 2.25; 95% CI: 1.33-3.80, p-trend 0.004, p for heterogeneity = 0.048), and MSS tumours in women. In men, a high BMI was associated with beta-catenin,positive cyclin D1 positive and p53 positive CRC.

Increased WHR was significantly associated with beta-catenin overexpression, cyclin D1 positivity and p53 expression in men. The risk of beta-catenin positive, but not

beta-catenin negative CRC, was highest for the top quartile of WHR in men (HR, 2.14; 95% CI: 1.34-3.42, p-trend 0.004, p for heterogeneity = 0.015). High waist circumference was associated with beta-catenin positive, cyclin D1 expression, p53 positive and MSS tumours and a high hip circumference were associated with beta-catenin negative, cyclin D1 positive, p 53 positive and MSS CRC in men.

In women, an increased hip circumference was associated with beta-catenin positive, p53 negative and MSS tumours but waist circumference and WHR were not associated with risk of any of the molecular subsets of CRC.

~	
<u>e</u>	
P	
ு	

Laure /. Statistically significant p values (HR; p-trend over quartiles) in Paper II.

	women	ı	ı	ı	1	ı	1	1	ı
waist	men	0.009	۱	0.009	0.046	0.003	١	١	0.012
	women	١	١	١	١	1	۱	۱	۱
WHR	men	0.001	1	0.015	ı	0.033	0.048	1	1
	women	0.004	١	١	١	1	١	١	0.009
BMI	men	0.050	١	0.019	ı	0.023	1	1	١
	women	0.014	ı	ı	ı	1	0.042	١	0.005
hip	men	١	0.036	0.034	ı	0.009	1	1	0.038
	women	0.010	١	0.019	1	1	0.004	1	0.008
weight	men	۱	0.048	١	١	0.026	۱	۱	۱
	women	ı	ı	0.031	ı	ı	0.004	ı	ı
height	men	ı	ı	ı	ı	1	1	1	1
p-trend		Betacatenin+	Betacatenin-	cyclinD1+	cyclinD1-	P53+	P53-	MSI	MSS

## Discussion

Findings from this large prospective cohort study demonstrate associations of several anthropometric factors with CRC risk according to the expression of beta-catenin, cyclin D1, p53 and MSI status, and that these associations differ in men and women. These findings further consolidate the theory that the influence of lifestyle factors on colorectal carcinogenesis may differ according to the pathogenetic pathway, and between sexes. Previous studies on this subject are quite sparse, and further investigations in large cohorts are needed.

We found no significant associations between any of the anthropometric measurements and risk of MSI tumours. However, significant associations were seen between high weight, BMI and hip circumference and MSS tumours in women. Among men, significant associations were found between increased waist and hip circumference and MSS tumours. These results are consistent with previous data from Hughes et al. [173], and also generally in agreement with the two previous case control studies from Slattery and Campbell [172, 237].

Knowing that MSI positive CRC is characterized by female sex, proximal location, old age and favourable prognosis, and that obesity is a well- established risk factor for CRC, these data suggest that obesity does not seem to constitute a risk factor for this subgroup of CRC.

As regards beta-catenin, accumulating evidence supports a role of Wnt/beta-catenin signalling in adipogenesis, obesity and metabolic disorders [189, 238] as well as in carcinogenesis [184]. Considering the dual roles of beta-catenin in both colorectal carcinogenesis and energy metabolism, we investigated potential links between obesity and beta-catenin alterations in CRC, and found somewhat inconsistent results in that obesity was associated with beta-catenin positive CRC in both sexes, but also with betacatenin negative CRC in men. To our knowledge, only one former study by Morikawa et al. has addressed this question, however without stratifying for sex, whereby it was demonstrated that obesity is associated with a higher risk, and physical activity with a lower risk of beta-catenin negative but not of beta-catenin positive CRC [239]. These findings suggest that energy balance exposures (i.e. obesity and physical activity level) influence the risk of beta-catenin negative but not of beta-catenin positive CRC. Morikawa et al have also presented data data showing that postdiagnosis progression of beta-catenin negative colorectal cancer is dependent on the patient's energy balance status, whereas beta-catenin positive cancer may progress regardless of the patient's energy balance status [188].

Notably, immunohistochemical staining of beta-catenin was initially denoted as membranous, cytoplasmic and nuclear staining, however the analyses in this paper were

limited to its nuclear expression. The reason for this is that the translocation of betacatenin into the nucleus in the Wnt signaling cascade represents the active status of the Wnt signaling pathway, where beta-catenin coactivates transcriptional genes regulating cell proliferation and apoptosis. Additionally, most studies on the prognostic significance of beta-catenin have been performed on analysis of nuclear beta-catenin location [186], including the study on the relationship between beta-catenin, obesity and risk of CRC by Morikawa et al [239].

We further demonstrated that obesity is associated with an increased risk of cyclin D1 positive tumours, in both men and women. We are not aware of any previous studies on the influence of anthropometric factors on CRC risk according to cyclin D1 expression, although the prognostic role of cyclin D1 has been investigated in several studies, however with inconsistent results [191, 192, 240]. However, most recent studies indicate that cyclin D1 expression seems to be associated with good prognosis [192, 193, 241]. In the MDCS, it has been demonstrated that cyclin D1 expression is associated with a prolonged survival from CRC in men but not in women [194].

Of note, it would have been interesting to study these associations according to tumour location (colon vs rectum), however we decided not to do this due to the small subgroups available for analysis and, consequently, low statistical power.

# Paper III

### Aims

Epidemiologic evidence suggests that postmenopausal hormone replacement therapy (HRT) is a protective factor for CRC, even though the mechanisms behind this association remain uncertain. To address this question, we conducted a molecular epidemiologic pathology study hypothesizing that hormonal therapy influences molecular subsets of CRC differently. The main objective of this paper was therefore to evaluate the associations between HRT and oral contraceptives (OC) use and risk of particular molecular subgroups of CRC, overall and according to tumour site, in the female MDCS cohort.

## Summary of results

Among CRC cases, 35.2% were OC users and 15.1% were CHRT users compared to the entire cohort where 48.4% were OC users and 17.7% were CHRT users. Further, CHRT users were more often smokers among CRC cases than rest of cohort. Individuals using only estrogen treatment (ERT) were slightly older among both cases and non cases. BMI was slightly higher among cases than rest of cohort.

There were no statistically significant associations between HRT use, combined (CHRT) or estrogen only (ERT), and overall CRC risk. We found a significantly reduced risk of T stage 1 and 2 tumours among current users of CHRT (HR, 0.30; 95% CI: 0.09-0.96). There were no significant associations between neither CHRT, nor ERT use and risk of other particular subgroups of CRC.

When stratifying for cancer site, i.e.colon or rectum, we found significant associations of HRT use and overall risk (HR, 0.32; 95% CI: 0.14-0.71), T stage 1 and 2 tumours (HR, 0.03; 95%: 0.00-0.36), lymph node negativity (HR, 0.22; 95% CI: 0.06-0.77) and for non-metastatic disease (HR, 0.42; 95% CI: 0.18-0.98) in rectal, but not colon cancer. We also found significant associations between CHRT and cyclin D1 negative (HR, 0.07; 95% CI: 0.01-0.88) and p53 negative tumours (HR, 0.19; 95% CI: 0.04-0.96) in the rectum, but not in the colon. Additionally, in unadjusted analysis, CHRT use was associated with a reduced risk of MSS tumours in the rectum (HR, 0.46; 95% CI: 0.22-0.97). Of note, the analysis stratified by tumour location included very small subgroups and, hence, the results should be interpreted with caution.

Regarding use of oral contraceptives and CRC risk, we found no statistically significant results after adjustment for established CRC risk factors i.e. age, BMI, alcohol consumption, smoking habits and educational level. However, in unadjusted analysis, there was a statistically significant inverse association between ever-use of OC and overall CRC risk (HR, 0.56; 95% CI: 0.44-0.71). Similar statistically significant inverse associations were seen between OC use and the majority of clinicopathological and molecular subgroups, except for lymph node positive disease, negative nuclear beta-catenin expression and MSI tumours.

In the adjusted analysis stratified for cancer site, we found a significant increased risk of lymph node positive (HR, 1.81 95% CI: 1.00-3.28) and non-metastatic (HR, 1.55; 95% CI: 1.00-2.40) disease, as well as for cyclin D1 positive tumours (HR, 1.62 95% CI: 1.04-2.51) in the colon. No associations were found between OC use and specific subgroups of rectal cancer.

## Discussion

In this cohort, we could not see the expected overall risk reduction of CRC associated with HRT use among women, which is in contrast to the epidemiological evidence supporting the protective effect of HRT on CRC risk. On the other hand, our results indicate that HRT use reduces the risk of less aggressive tumours, i.e. T-stage 1 and 2 CRC.

In a metaanalysis, Grodstein et al. [94] reported a statistically significant inverse relative risk of 0.66 for current users of HRT compared with nonusers. Another two metaanalyses pooling at least 15 observational studies have concluded a  $\geq$ 15% reduction in risk of CRC among ever users of HRT, with the risk reduction being more pronounced for more recent use and duration of use exceeding 5 years [234, 242].

These observational results were subsequently confirmed in the Women's Health Initiative (WHI) estrogen plus progestin randomized, placebo-controlled trial conducted among nearly 17000 post-menopausal women. In this WHI clinical trial, intervention with estrogen plus progestin yielded a striking 44% reduction in incident CRC. [95]. Of note, follow up time was only 5.2 years, thus lacking information on long term effects. Further analyses of the Women's Health Initiative data revealed that women assigned to the estrogen plus progestin arm were more likely to be diagnosed with advanced stage CRC. Taken together with our findings of a decreased risk of Tstage 1 and 2, this may indicate differential effects from HRT on heterogeneous pathways of colorectal carcinogenesis. Interestingly, in the WHI, unopposed estrogen did not appear to affect CRC risk, implying the question of the role of progestins in CRC. The biological mechanisms underlying an effect of progestins in the colorectum are not well understood, although they may be synergistically amplifying the effects of estrogen.

It has been questioned whether HRT users simply represented a population that was healthier than women not using HRT and that the inverse association was, instead, due to the attributes of the users rather than the preparations themselves [243, 244].

The associations between HRT use and tumour aggressiveness have been sparsely investigated previously. Grodstein et al reported a similar risk reduction with hormone therapy for higher and lower stages [245]. In the California Teachers study, the association between HRT and reduced CRC risk was stronger for more advanced stages [246], which is in contrast with our findings. Interestingly, we found a significant risk reduction of T-stage 1 and 2 tumours, as well as lymph node negative and non-metastatic tumour in the rectum, but not the colon.

Noteworthy, other prospective cohort studies suggest that circulating estrogen levels and life time exposure to endogenous estrogen are associated with an increased CRC risk [90, 91]. The positive associations between endogenous estrogen levels and the risk of CRC reported by these investigations are consistent with laboratory data demonstrating the proliferative effects of exogenous estradiol in colorectal tissue and in colorectal cancer cell lines [92, 93]. For example, estradiol has been shown to activate the MAPK cascade in colorectal cancer cell lines, hence inducing cell growth and proliferation [247].

However, the exact biological mechanisms underlying the effect of estrogen remain unclear, although endogenous and exogenous estrogens seem to play different roles in colorectal carcinogenesis [90, 248].

Interestingly, Issa et al. have shown that colon tumours almost universally arise from cells that have lost estrogen receptor (ER) expression [249]. Unlike the methylation silencing of MLH1, hypermethylation of ER is an age-related phenomenon, in the same way as the incidence of sporadic CRC is strongly age related [250]. Reduced circulating estrogen in ageing have been shown to be related to a decreased expression of ER in the colorectal mucosa, thus predisposing CpG hypermethylation and subsequent development of CRC.

Moreover, data on HRT use and risk of CRC by microsatellite instability (MSI) status are very limited [251, 252]. Newcomb et al presented a statistically significant association between estrogen plus progestin use and MSS, but not MSI, tumours, while Slattery et al [253] demonstrated in a case-control study, that recent users of HRT were at a reduced risk of MSI+ tumours and former HRT users were at an increased risk of MSI+ tumours. Further, obesity was associated with an elevated risk of both MSI+ and MSI- tumours in men, but only with MSI tumours in women.



Figure 12. Relationship between estrogen, ER and MSI suggested by Slattery et al [253]

Taken together, it is tempting to speculate that MSI status might be a key factor behind the sex-related differences in CRC risk. Slattery et al have proposed a model (Figure 12) in which estrogen protects against MSI and the lack of estrogen increases the risk of MSI, and that the increased risk can be modified by HRT use. The total lifetime estrogen exposure depends on reproductive factors, exogenously added estrogens (HRT and OC), as well as increased estrogen levels due to obesity and estrogen synthesis by the adipose tissue. It can therefore be hypothesized that obesity, and the consequent elevation of estrogens, may exert effects similar to HRT in postmenopausal women, thereby reducing the likelihood of ER methylation and loss of ER expression, thus lowering the risk of CRC [254].

One former study by Lin et al [255] reported on HRT use, CRC risk and MSI status, p53 expression and found no associations between HRT and CRC risk according to MSI or p53. In our study, we found a statistically significantly reduced risk for cyclin D1 negative and p53 negative rectal tumours with combined HRT use, and a similar association was seen for MSS tumours in unadjusted analysis.

Another previous prospective study has investigated the relationship between HRT use and risk of molecular subtypes of CRC. Limsui et al [251] demonstrated that HRT was associated with a statistically significantly lower risk for MSS tumours, as well as borderline statistically significant risk reductions for CIMP-negative and BRAFwildtype tumours among women with prolonged exposure to HRT (>5 years duration). Conversely, HRT-related risk estimates for the MSI, CIMP-positive and BRAFmutated CRC subtypes were not statistically significant [251]. These data suggest that HRT may have more pronounced inhibitory effects on the "traditional" pathway, as compared to the serrated or alternate pathways, of colorectal carcinogenesis.

The epidemiological evidence for an association between oral contraceptives (OC) and CRC risk is also somewhat inconsistent in that some studies have suggested inverse associations [101, 103, 256], whereas others have found no associations [106, 108,

109]. A recent meta-analysis, summarising the results from seven cohort- and eleven case–control studies, reported a statistically significant 19% reduced risk among ever users of OC compared with never users, although there was no clear risk reduction with increasing duration of use [18]. In the present study, we found significant associations of OC use and a reduced risk of all CRC subgroups, except lymph-node positive disease, negative nuclear beta-catenin expression and MSS tumours in the unadjusted analysis. In contrast, for tumours located in the colon, we found an increased risk of lymph node-positive and non-metastatic tumours, as well as for cyclin D1 positive tumours. However, in the adjusted analysis, there where no significant results.

# Paper IV

## Aims

Since KRAS and BRAF mutations in CRC are nearly always mutually exclusive, and signify tumours with different clinicopathological characteristics and prognosis, this paper addressed the question whether risk factors differ according to KRAS and BRAF mutational status of colorectal tumours.

## Summary of results

KRAS and BRAF mutations were successfully evaluated in 494 (84.6%) cases. A total number of 314 (63.7%) tumours were KRAS wild-type and 180 (36.4%) were KRAS-mutated. Among the KRAS-mutated, 149 (30.2%) were located in codon 12 and 31 (6.3%) were located in codon 13. Further, 423 (85.6%) of the tumours were BRAF wild type, and 71 (14.4%) were BRAF-mutated. KRAS and BRAF mutations were mutually exclusive. BRAF mutation was significantly associated with female sex, and KRAS mutation was significantly associated with height and BMI among men.

In women, there were no associations between any anthropometric factor and KRAS mutations, but in men, high weight, hip-, waist circumference, WHR and BMI were significantly associated with increased risk of KRAS codon 12 mutated CRC. Further high hip-, waist circumference and WHR were significantly associated with an increased risk of KRAS wild-type tumours, and elevated height was associated with KRAS codon 13 mutated CRC in men. In women, only high weight and bodyfat percentage were associated with an increased risk of BRAF wild-type tumours, whereas in men, all anthropometric factors, except height, were significantly associated with BRAF wild-type tumours. There were no significant associations between obesity and BRAF-mutated CRC in neither women nor in men. Statistically significant p-values are presented in Table 8.
p-trend	BRAF wild-type		BRAF mutated		KRAS wild-type		KRAS codon 12		KRAS codon 13	
	men	women	men	women	men	women	men	women	men	women
height	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	0.002	-
weight	<0.001	0.042	-	-	-	-	0.002	-	-	-
BF	0.010	0.012	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
hip	<0.001	-	-	-	0.039	-	0.006	-	-	-
waist	<0.001	-	-	-	0.012	-	< 0.001	-	-	-
whr	0.001	-	-	-	0.041	-	0.001	-	-	-
bmi	<0.001	-	-	-	-	-	<0.001	-	-	-

**Table 8.**Statistically significant p-values (HR; p-trend over quartiles) in Paper IV.

#### Discussion

One well-defined subgroup of CRC arises through the (sessile) serrated pathway, via serrated epithelium or hyperplastic polyps [115], characterized by a number of genetic and epigenetic events such as BRAF mutation, MSI and CIMP, contributing to the resulting carcinoma.

We here demonstrate clear differences between the sexes in that no anthropometric factor was associated with KRAS mutation status in women, whereas in men, significant associations were found between several anthropometric factors and risk of both KRAS wild-type and codon 12 mutated tumours. However, since obesity is associated with both KRAS wild-type and mutated tumours in men, it is difficult to draw any firm conclusions from these results.

Only a handful studies have investigated the association between body size and characteristics of the (sessile) serrated pathway, and the majority of those only considered body mass index (BMI) as a risk factor [257-259], and central adiposity is thought to be a better predictor of CRC than BMI [2]. Two of these previous studies have investigated the associations between KRAS and/or BRAF status and CRC risk factors. Slattery et al [260] have demonstrated a reduced risk of KRAS-mutated rectal cancer with a high intake of vegetables, fiber and a high level of physical activity, factors being inversely associated with obesity, and it may thus be hypothesized that this indicate an increased risk by low levels of the above mentioned factors. Further, the same author showed that men with low levels of physical activity more frequently presented with KRAS-mutated tumours in the colon, and that women with high BMI were more likely to have KRAS-mutated tumours [261].

The prognostic role of KRAS mutations in CRC has however been more extensively investigated, whereby most studies have demonstrated an association of KRAS mutation with poor prognosis [200, 201, 207, 262]. Of note, in the here examined cohort, it has recently been shown that mutation in KRAS codon 13, but not codon 12, was associated with a significantly reduced cancer specific survival (CSS), which is

in line with some other publications [208, 263, 264]. Most previous studies have not taken into consideration how specific KRAS mutations affect clinical outcome in CRC patients and this study is the first to investigate how specific KRAS mutations, i.e. in codon 12 and 13, are associated with CRC risk.

As regards BRAF mutation status, several anthropometric factors were found to be associated with BRAF wild-type tumours in both sexes, but most evident in men, whereas BRAF mutation was not associated with any anthropometric factors, neither in men nor in women.

It is well established that BRAF mutation, in contrast to KRAS mutation, is associated with MSI and female sex [207, 265, 266]. MSI has generally been associated with good prognosis in most [156] but not all studies [267]. On the other hand, BRAF mutation is generally associated with a poor survival [207, 268, 269]. In the here studied cohort, BRAF mutation has previously been demonstrated to be an independent factor of poor prognosis in men, but not in women, in particular in MSS tumours [208]. These results are consistent with previous studies that demonstrate poor prognosis in patients with BRAF-mutated, MSS and CIMP high CRC [268-270]. Taken together, the prognostic role of BRAF mutations, as well as the role of risk estimates, seem to be related to MSI status, sex, and closely dependent on the different pathogenetic pathways of CRC.

In paper II, we presented data showing that obesity was not associated with MSI tumours, but that a high weight, hip circumference and BMI in women, and a high waist and hip circumference in men was significantly associated with microsatellite stable CRC. The findings from this paper demonstrate a significant association of obesity with BRAF wild-type tumours in both men and women, but that this association was particularly evident in men. These findings suggest that obesity is more related to MSS tumours, and to tumours lacking BRAF mutation.

Two previous studies have investigated the association between obesity and BRAF status in CRC tumours. Firstly, in a case-control study, Slattery et al reported that obesity was not associated with BRAF-mutated tumours, and that obese individuals were at 2-fold increased risk of CIMP-low colon cancer, but not of CIMP-high tumours [257]. As previously mentioned, BRAF mutations are closely related to CIMP-high CRC and almost never occur in CIMP negative CRC [271]. These findings indicate, in concordance with our results, that obesity does not seem to influence the development of the subgroup of colorectal tumours being CIMP high and lacking BRAF mutation within the serrated pathway.

Further, Hughes et al presented data showing that BMI and waist measurements were strong risk factors for BRAF wild-type tumours, as well as for MSS CRC, which is consistent with our findings [173].

In conclusion, these results provide further support to the accumulating evidence of the influence of lifestyle factors on different pathways of colorectal carcinogenesis. Obesity

was associated with KRAS mutation status is in men, but not in women, and with wild-type BRAF tumours in both sexes.

### Conclusions

A summary of the principle findings of this thesis:

- Obesity, measured as high height, weight, hip- and waist measurement, WHR and BMI, was associated with an increased risk of CRC in both men and women.
- Obesity was associated with an increased risk of more advanced CRC, i.e. T-stage 3 and 4, lymph node positive and metastatic disease, in men.
- No association was found between obesity and rectal cancer risk in men.
- Associations of anthropometric factors with the risk of various molecular subsets of CRC differed between sexes.
- Obesity was not related to risk of MSI tumours.
- Current use of postmenopausal hormone therapy was not associated with decreased overall risk, but with a decreased risk of T -stage 1 and 2 CRC.
- HRT use was also associated with a lower risk of T stage 1 and 2, lymph node negative-, non-metastatic disease and further of p53 negative- and cyclin D1 negative tumours in the rectum, but not in the colon.
- Obesity was associated with KRAS mutation status in men, but not in women.
- Obesity was associated with an increased risk of BRAF wild-type tumours in both sexes, but not with BRAF-mutated tumours.

# Implications and future perspectives

Molecular Pathologic Epidemiology is a multidisciplinary field that investigates the interrelationship between exposure factors with molecular signatures of the tumours [12]. CRC comprise a heterogeneous group of diseases with different sets of genetic and epigenetic alterations. In order to understand how a particular exposure influences the carcinogenic process, the exposure of interest has to be studied in relation to molecular alterations.

The increased understanding of the molecular biology in colorectal carcinogenesis has revealed several promising putative diagnostic, prognostic and predictive biomarkers. To date, KRAS is however the only biomarker implemented in clinical practice, serving as a predictor of EGFR resistance in metastatic CRC.

Screening for CRC will most probably increase rapidly in westernized countries, and it is thereby a great challenge to identify persons at risk of developing CRC. Detection and removal of adenomas are feasible by endoscopic techniques, but the majority of adenomas will probably never progress to cancer. Therefore, new markers indicative of an aggressive adenoma behaviour are needed. Thus, defining the "adenoma at risk", and consequently, defining the "patient at risk", by correlation of risk factors to specific molecular subgroups of CRC, is a major research challenge.

By elaborating the field of biomarkers, screening techniques such as faecal detection of mutated genes may become a reality. Moreover, by incorporating molecular features into clinical protocols, we could improve the staging system, prediction of chemotherapy response, elaborate individualized therapy, and develop novel targeted therapies.

CRC incidence is increasing in the developing countries, due to an adaptation to a westernized lifestyle. Given that the global prevalence of overweight and obesity continues to rise, it is of great importance to invest in primary prevention. Risk factors, such as diet, lack of physical activity and obesity, are de facto modifiable, and therefore there are good opportunities to develop accurate individualised prevention strategies.

In this thesis, we have chosen to explore the relationship between anthropometric factors and molecular and clinicopathological features of CRC. However, future studies should also consider several other lifestyle related factors, such as dietary aspects, the relation to diabetes and the metabolic syndrome.

Following up on paper III, where we have examined the role of hormone replacement therapy and risk of CRC, it may also be of interest to analyze other reproductive factors, e.g. numbers of pregnancies, age at menarche and menopause. According to the

discussion in Paper III, and the potential mechanisms underlying the relationship between obesity, estrogen and CRC risk, it would be relevant to examine the associations of estrogen receptor (ER) expression in CRC tissue, life style factors and CRC risk.

The findings in this thesis demonstrate that obesity is not associated neither with MSI nor with BRAF-mutated CRC, possibly indicating that obesity influences colorectal carcinogenesis mainly through the CIMP pathway. Therefore, it would be of interest to further investigate the influence of obesity on CRC risk by CIMP status of the tumours.

Given the potential biological effects of insulin, insulin-like growth factors, hyperinsulinemia and the metabolic syndrome on CRC risk, another research area of interest would be to investigate these factors in relation to obesity and CRC in the MDCS.

Moreover, as use of NSAID is considered to protect against CRC, and since obesity can be characterized as a chronic inflammatory state, it would also be of interest to relate the use of NSAID in the MDCS with CRC risk, according to anthropomethry and tumour-specific COX-2 expression. COX-2 has been found to be overexpressed at the mRNA level in almost 80% of CRC [272], and high COX-2 expression has also been associated with a higher recurrence rate [273].

In conclusion, we need to continue the work of finding and elaborating new biomarkers in a molecular pathological epidemiological perspective, in order to develop improved strategies for prevention and treatment of CRC.

# Populärvetenskaplig sammanfattning på svenska

#### (Summary i Swedish)

Cancer i tjock- och ändtarmen, kolorektal cancer, är den tredje vanligaste cancersjukdomen hos både män och kvinnor. Globalt sett insjuknar ca 1.2 miljoner människor i kolorektal cancer årligen. I Sverige diagnosticerades 2011 ca 4000 fall av tjocktarmscancer, jämt fördelade mellan båda könen. Cancer i ändtarmen är vanligare hos män, med ca 1200 fall årligen i Sverige, mot 800 fall hos kvinnor. Majoriteten av dem som insjuknar i kolorektal cancer är över 65 år. Under de senaste artiondena har prognosen förbättras, tack vare förbättrade diagnostiska möjligheter och bättre behandlingsmetoder. Sedan början av 1980-talet har den relativa 10-årsöverlevnaden är cirka 60% för båda könen.

I samband att diagnosen ställs delas cancern in i olika stadier (I-IV) beroende på hur djupt tumören växer i tarmväggen samt förekomst av spridning till närliggande lymfkörtlar och andra organ i kroppen. Denna stadieindelning är avgörande för val av behandling, samt är starkt förknippad med sjukdomens prognos. Behandlingen av kolorektalcancer består av kirurgi, samt vid avancerade stadier eventuellt tillägg av cellgifter och/eller strålning för att minska risken för återfall.

Kolorektal cancer anses vara en välfärdssjukdom, då förekomsten är låg i utvecklingsländer. Kostrelaterade riskfaktorer såsom fet och fiberfattig mat samt rött kött har visats öka risken för kolorektal cancer. Även andra livstilsfaktorer som rökning, alkohol, låg fysik aktivitet och övervikt ökar cancerrisken. Antiinflammatoriska läkemedel samt östrogenbehandling hos kvinnor har en skyddande effekt.

En stor mängd studier har visat att övervikt är en klar riskfaktor för kolorektal cancer bland män, men intressant nog ej hos kvinnor. Anledningen till detta är inte känd, men man har spekulerat i att det bland annat skulle kunna bero på hormonella faktorer. Hur man mäter övervikt och vilket mått som är bäst kopplat till risk för kolorektal cancer, är också ett debatterat ämne. Möjligen skulle detta kunna vara en tänkbar förklaring till könskillnaderna. Man vet att det råder skillnad mellan kvinnors och mäns fettfördelning i kroppen, där män oftare har bukfetma sk abdominell fetma. Vidare skulle könsskillnaderna avseende övervikt kunna bero på att att män och kvinnor helt enkelt utvecklar olika typer av kolorektal cancer. Man har länge studerat kolorektal cancer som en och samma sjukdom, men genom ökade kunskaper kring hur kolorektal cancer utvecklas från normal tarmslemhinna till cancer vet vi idag att det finns ett flertal olika subgrupper av kolorektalcancer, baserade på olika molekylära uttryck och genetiska förändringar i tumören. Man har kunnat identifiera ett antal proteiner som uttrycks i tumörerna, vilka är involverade i olika steg i bildandet av en cancercell, sk biomarkörer. Dessa olika varianter av cancern har olika kliniska kännetecken, såsom lokalisation, kön, agressivitet och prognos. Målsättningen är att några av dessa biomarkörer skulle kunna implementeras i det kliniska arbetet i framtiden och leda till förbättrad diagnostik och i sin tur större möjligheter att förutse prognos samt bättre individualiserade behandlingsstrategier. Således bör kolorektal cancer betraktas som en heterogen sjukdom, där livstilsfaktorer har ett stort inflytande på uppkomst och utveckling av enskilda tumörer.

Eftersom 600000 människor runt om i världen dör i denna sjukdom varje år, och med tanke på att de flesta riskfaktorerna faktiskt är påverkbara genom vår livstil, är det av stor vikt att utveckla kunskaperna kring dessa samband för att i sin tur kunna utveckla individualiserade förebyggande metoder.

Syftet med denna avhandling har således varit att försöka identifiera sambanden mellan övervikt (här mätt som olika kroppsmått, antropometri) och olika molekylära subgrupper av kolorektal cancer, samt olika kliniska stadier av sjukdomen. Vi har också studerat hur dessa samband skiljer sig mellan män och kvinnor.

I Malmö finns ett unikt material i den befolkningsbaserade studien Malmö Kost Cancer, där 28098 frivilliga individer deltog och lämnade uppgifter om matvanor, medicinering, sjukdomar, livstilsvanor, kroppsmått och mycket mer. Ur denna kohort har vi identifierat 584 fall av kolorektal cancer, inhämtat kliniska fakta från journaler och studerat olika proteinuttryck i de bortopererade tumörerna. Därefter har vi analyserat sambanden mellan övervikt och risken att insjukna i kolorektal cancer bland dessa patienter.

I det första delarbetet analyserades antropometriska mått och risk för kolorektal cancer av olika kliniska stadier. Vi använde sju kroppsmått; längd, vikt, kroppsfett i procent, höft- och midjemått, BMI samt en kvot på höft-och midjemått, WHR som ett mått på övervikt. Alla mått utom kroppsfett var signifikant kopplade till en generellt ökad risk för kolorektal cancer, och liksom förväntat var sambandet tydligare hos män än hos kvinnor, även om ökat BMI, höftmått och vikt hos kvinnor också ledde till en ökad risk. Intressant nog kunde vi visa att övervikt inte alls var förknippat med stadium I och II tumörer, dvs tumörer med mindre avancerad djupväxt i tarmen, utan istället starkt förknippat med ökad risk för de mer aggressiva stadium III och IV tumörerna hos båda könen, fast med starkast samband hos män. Utöver detta visade vi att det inte fanns några samband mellan övervikt och risk för cancer i ändtarmen hos män och inga samband mellan övervikt och cancer i tjocktarmen hos kvinnor.

I det andra delarbetet studerade vi sambanden mellan antropometri och risk för olika molekylära subgrupper av kolorektal cancer. Ett antal proteiner som är involverade i uppkomsten av cancerutveckling på cellulär nivå analyserades med sk immunohistokemisk analys, där förekomst av de studerade proteinerna visualiseras i mikroskop med hjälp av antikroppsbindning. Här valde vi att analysera beta-catenin och cyclin D1, båda cellcykelreglerande proteiner, samt p53 som är en tumörsuppressorgen med en central roll för att skydda kroppens celler mot cancer, en skyddseffekt som försvinner vid när genen stängs av genom mutation. Vidare analyserades något som kallas mikrosatellitinstabilitet (MSI) hos tumörerna. Detta innebär att tumörcellerna har nedsatt förmåga att korrigera de fel som uppstår vid DNA-replikation och celldelning. Mikrosatellitinstabil kolorektalcancer är starkt förknippat med ärflig kolorektalcancer och är vanligare förekommande hos äldre kvinnor och har ofta en god prognos. I vår studie var det mest framträdande resultatet att övervikt inte var associerat med mikrosatellitinstabila tumörer, varken hos män eller kvinnor. Hos kvinnor var övervikt relaterat till en ökad risk för p 53 negativa-, cyclin D1 positiva- och betacatenin positiva tumörer. Hos män var sambanden inte lika entydiga, förutom att övervikt inte var förknippat med MSI tumörer.

Tredje arbetet utformades lite annorlunda i och med att vi bara studerade kvinnorna i kohorten. Vi analyserade risk för kolorektal cancer, inklusive olika kliniska stadier och molekylära subgrupper, i relation till östrogenexponering i form av behandling med ppiller och klimakteriell hormonbehandling (HRT). Här fann vi, i motsats till majoriteten av tidigare studier, att HRT inte hade någon skyddande effekt mot kolorektal cancer. Däremot visade resultaten att HRT-behandling gav en minskad risk för mindre aggressiva tumörer, dvs stadium I och II, samt en minskad risk för stadium I och II-, lymfkörtelnegativa- och icke fjärrmetastaserade tumörer i ändtarmen, men inte i tjocktarmen.

Slutligen, i det fjärde arbetet, utvärderade vi sambanden mellan antropometri och risk för kolorektalcancer med mutationer i generna KRAS och BRAF. Dessa gener kodar för proteiner som fyller viktiga funktioner i cellen genom att vidarebefordra signaler från cellytan in till cellkärnan. Mutationer i dessa gener leder till en kontinuerlig aktivering med ohämmad tillväxt av tumörcellen som följd. Resultaten visade att övervikt var förknippat med tumörer med både icke-muterad, sk vildtyp, och muterad KRAS-gen hos män, medan övervikt inte alls hade några samband med KRASmutation hos kvinnor. Vidare var övervikt hos båda könen förknippat med en signifikant ökad risk för tumörer med BRAF av vildtyp, men inte för tumörer med BRAF-mutation.

Sammanfattningsvis har vi med detta avhandlingsarbete kunnat visa att övervikt utgör en risk för kolorektal cancer hos både män och kvinnor. Vi har också kunnat påvisa skillnader mellan könen avseende risken för olika molekylära och kliniska subgrupper av denna cancerform.

# Acknowledgements

Jag vill tacka alla som på ena eller andra sättet varit inblandade i detta arbete, men jag skulle vilja rikta ett särskilt stort tack till följande;

*Karin Jirström*, min huvudhandledare. Utan dig hade jag aldrig klarat av detta! Du är en fantastisk person, en verklig förebild! Tack för ditt oändliga engagemang och stöd, ditt positiva tänkande och för alla goa skratt! Jag hoppas att vi kommer att fortsätta att både jobba och ha kul ihop länge till...

*Jonas Manjer*, bihandledare för halva familjen Brändstedt! Tack för att du introducerade mig för Karin och den cancerforskning som jag letade efter! Din hjälp med statistiska och epidemiologiska frågor har varit ovärderlig.

Alla i forskargruppen: *Karolina Boman, Jacob Elebro, Richard Fristedt, Alexander Gaber, Charlotta Hedner, Björn Nodin, Liv Jonsson* och *Anna Larsson*. Ni är ett gött gäng!

Elise Nilsson, för alla fina TMA och immunofärgningar.

Kristin Lindell, för all administrativ hjälp.

Nooreldin Zendehkrokh, för hjälp med pyrosekvensering.

Magnus Sundström, för hjälp med BRAF och KRAS analyser.

Övriga medförfattare, Signe Borgquist, Jakob Eberhard och Sakarias Wangefjord.

Peter Mangell, för att jag får vara med på ett litet hörn på teamet, det betyder mycket!

Alla kollegor på Kirurgen, jag har världens bästa jobb!

"Farmor" Solweig, för all hjälp med barnen under alla år, du betyder mycket för oss!

*Mamma och Pappa*, för att ni alltid har trott på mig, stöttat mig och hjälpt mig på alla sätt och vis.

Mina syskon, *Johan* och *Jonas*, för att ni är de ni är, och för att ni alltid finns där när det behövs.

Mina älskade killar där hemma, *Johan*, för ditt lugn och för att allting aldrig är något problem! *Noel, Nils och Sixten*, för att ni får mig att inse vad som verkligen är viktigt och betydelsefullt i livet. Ni är mitt allt, Tack för att ni har stått ut med mig och peppat mig hela vägen! Vad mycket roligt vi ska göra nu!!

### References

- 1. Jemal A, Bray F, Center MM, Ferlay J, Ward E, Forman D: Global cancer statistics. *CA Cancer J Clin* 2011, 61(2):69-90.
- Pischon T, Lahmann PH, Boeing H, Friedenreich C, Norat T, Tjonneland A, Halkjaer J, Overvad K, Clavel-Chapelon F, Boutron-Ruault MC *et al*: Body size and risk of colon and rectal cancer in the European Prospective Investigation Into Cancer and Nutrition (EPIC). *J Natl Cancer Inst* 2006, 98(13):920-931.
- 3. Renehan AG, Tyson M, Egger M, Heller RF, Zwahlen M: Body-mass index and incidence of cancer: a systematic review and meta-analysis of prospective observational studies. *Lancet* 2008, 371(9612):569-578.
- 4. Larsson SC, Wolk A: Obesity and colon and rectal cancer risk: a meta-analysis of prospective studies. *Am J Clin Nutr* 2007, 86(3):556-565.
- 5. Terry P, Giovannucci E, Bergkvist L, Holmberg L, Wolk A: Body weight and colorectal cancer risk in a cohort of Swedish women: relation varies by age and cancer site. *Br J Cancer* 2001, 85(3):346-349.
- 6. Krotkiewski M, Bjorntorp P, Sjostrom L, Smith U: Impact of obesity on metabolism in men and women. Importance of regional adipose tissue distribution. *The Journal of clinical investigation* 1983, 72(3):1150-1162.
- Moore LL, Bradlee ML, Singer MR, Splansky GL, Proctor MH, Ellison RC, Kreger BE: BMI and waist circumference as predictors of lifetime colon cancer risk in Framingham Study adults. *International journal of obesity and related metabolic disorders : journal of the International Association for the Study of Obesity* 2004, 28(4):559-567.
- 8. MacInnis RJ, English DR, Hopper JL, Haydon AM, Gertig DM, Giles GG: Body size and composition and colon cancer risk in men. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev* 2004, 13(4):553-559.
- 9. Larsson SC, Rutegard J, Bergkvist L, Wolk A: Physical activity, obesity, and risk of colon and rectal cancer in a cohort of Swedish men. *Eur J Cancer* 2006, 42(15):2590-2597.
- 10. Armaghany T, Wilson JD, Chu Q, Mills G: Genetic alterations in colorectal cancer. *Gastrointest Cancer Res* 2012, 5(1):19-27.
- 11. Pancione M, Remo A, Colantuoni V: Genetic and epigenetic events generate multiple pathways in colorectal cancer progression. *Patholog Res Int* 2012, 2012:509348.
- 12. Ogino S, Chan AT, Fuchs CS, Giovannucci E: Molecular pathological epidemiology of colorectal neoplasia: an emerging transdisciplinary and interdisciplinary field. *Gut* 2011, 60(3):397-411.

- 13. Brabletz T, Jung A, Kirchner T: Beta-catenin and the morphogenesis of colorectal cancer. *Virchows Arch* 2002, 441(1):1-11.
- 14. Arber N, Hibshoosh H, Moss SF, Sutter T, Zhang Y, Begg M, Wang S, Weinstein IB, Holt PR: Increased expression of cyclin D1 is an early event in multistage colorectal carcinogenesis. *Gastroenterology* 1996, 110(3):669-674.
- 15. Baker SJ, Markowitz S, Fearon ER, Willson JK, Vogelstein B: Suppression of human colorectal carcinoma cell growth by wild-type p53. *Science* 1990, 249(4971):912-915.
- Liu B, Nicolaides NC, Markowitz S, Willson JK, Parsons RE, Jen J, Papadopolous N, Peltomaki P, de la Chapelle A, Hamilton SR *et al*: Mismatch repair gene defects in sporadic colorectal cancers with microsatellite instability. *Nature genetics* 1995, 9(1):48-55.
- 17. MacInnis RJ, English DR, Hopper JL, Gertig DM, Haydon AM, Giles GG: Body size and composition and colon cancer risk in women. *Int J Cancer* 2006, 118(6):1496-1500.
- Boyle P, Langman JS: ABC of colorectal cancer: Epidemiology. *Bmj* 2000, 321(7264):805-808.
- 19. Ferlay J, Shin HR, Bray F, Forman D, Mathers C, Parkin DM: Estimates of worldwide burden of cancer in 2008: GLOBOCAN 2008. *Int J Cancer* 2010, 127(12):2893-2917.
- Janout V, Kollarova H: Epidemiology of colorectal cancer. Biomedical papers of the Medical Faculty of the University Palacky, Olomouc, Czechoslovakia 2001, 145(1):5-10.
- 21. Johnson IT, Lund EK: Review article: nutrition, obesity and colorectal cancer. *Alimentary pharmacology & therapeutics* 2007, 26(2):161-181.
- 22. Jemal A, Clegg LX, Ward E, Ries LA, Wu X, Jamison PM, Wingo PA, Howe HL, Anderson RN, Edwards BK: Annual report to the nation on the status of cancer, 1975-2001, with a special feature regarding survival. *Cancer* 2004, 101(1):3-27.
- 23. Cancer Incidence in Sweden 2010, Socialstyrelsen. In.; 2010.
- 24. Chan AT, Giovannucci EL: Primary prevention of colorectal cancer. *Gastroenterology* 2010, 138(6):2029-2043 e2010.
- 25. World Cancer Research Fund / American Institute for Cancer Research. Food N, Physical Activity, and the Prevention of Cancer: a Global Perspective. Washington DC: AICR, : 2007.
- 26. Kwak EL, Chung DC: Hereditary colorectal cancer syndromes: an overview. *Clinical colorectal cancer* 2007, 6(5):340-344.
- 27. Boardman LA, Morlan BW, Rabe KG, Petersen GM, Lindor NM, Nigon SK, Goldberg J, Gallinger S: Colorectal cancer risks in relatives of young-onset cases: is risk the same across all first-degree relatives? *Clinical gastroenterology and hepatology : the official clinical practice journal of the American Gastroenterological Association* 2007, 5(10):1195-1198.
- 28. Lynch HT, de la Chapelle A: Hereditary colorectal cancer. *The New England journal of medicine* 2003, 348(10):919-932.

- 29. Papadopoulos N, Nicolaides NC, Wei YF, Ruben SM, Carter KC, Rosen CA, Haseltine WA, Fleischmann RD, Fraser CM, Adams MD *et al*: Mutation of a mutL homolog in hereditary colon cancer. *Science* 1994, 263(5153):1625-1629.
- 30. Jeter JM, Kohlmann W, Gruber SB: Genetics of colorectal cancer. *Oncology (Williston Park)* 2006, 20(3):269-276; discussion 285-266, 288-269.
- 31. Jass JR, Stewart SM: Evolution of hereditary non-polyposis colorectal cancer. *Gut* 1992, 33(6):783-786.
- 32. Galiatsatos P, Foulkes WD: Familial adenomatous polyposis. *The American journal of gastroenterology* 2006, 101(2):385-398.
- 33. Lindor NM, Petersen GM, Hadley DW, Kinney AY, Miesfeldt S, Lu KH, Lynch P, Burke W, Press N: Recommendations for the care of individuals with an inherited predisposition to Lynch syndrome: a systematic review. *JAMA* 2006, 296(12):1507-1517.
- 34. Bernstein CN, Blanchard JF, Kliewer E, Wajda A: Cancer risk in patients with inflammatory bowel disease: a population-based study. *Cancer* 2001, 91(4):854-862.
- 35. Eaden JA, Abrams KR, Mayberry JF: The risk of colorectal cancer in ulcerative colitis: a meta-analysis. *Gut* 2001, 48(4):526-535.
- World Cancer Research Fund / American Institute for Cancer R Food, Nutrition, Physical Activity, and the Prevention of Cancer: a Global Perspective. Washington DC: AICR. 2007.
- 37. Ogden CL, Carroll MD, Kit BK, Flegal KM: Prevalence of obesity in the United States, 2009-2010. *NCHS data brief* 2012(82):1-8.
- 38. Hursting SD, Lavigne JA, Berrigan D, Perkins SN, Barrett JC: Calorie restriction, aging, and cancer prevention: mechanisms of action and applicability to humans. *Annual review of medicine* 2003, 54:131-152.
- 39. Bruce WR, Wolever TM, Giacca A: Mechanisms linking diet and colorectal cancer: the possible role of insulin resistance. *Nutr Cancer* 2000, 37(1):19-26.
- 40. Khandekar MJ, Cohen P, Spiegelman BM: Molecular mechanisms of cancer development in obesity. *Nat Rev Cancer* 2011, 11(12):886-895.
- Stattin P, Lukanova A, Biessy C, Soderberg S, Palmqvist R, Kaaks R, Olsson T, Jellum E: Obesity and colon cancer: does leptin provide a link? *Int J Cancer* 2004, 109(1):149-152.
- 42. Slattery ML, Ballard-Barbash R, Edwards S, Caan BJ, Potter JD: Body mass index and colon cancer: an evaluation of the modifying effects of estrogen (United States). *Cancer Causes Control* 2003, 14(1):75-84.
- 43. Polderman KH, Gooren LJ, Asscheman H, Bakker A, Heine RJ: Induction of insulin resistance by androgens and estrogens. *The Journal of clinical endocrinology and metabolism* 1994, 79(1):265-271.
- 44. Calle EE, Kaaks R: Overweight, obesity and cancer: epidemiological evidence and proposed mechanisms. *Nat Rev Cancer* 2004, 4(8):579-591.

- 45. Rexrode KM, Pradhan A, Manson JE, Buring JE, Ridker PM: Relationship of total and abdominal adiposity with CRP and IL-6 in women. *Annals of epidemiology* 2003, 13(10):674-682.
- 46. Meira LB, Bugni JM, Green SL, Lee CW, Pang B, Borenshtein D, Rickman BH, Rogers AB, Moroski-Erkul CA, McFaline JL *et al*: DNA damage induced by chronic inflammation contributes to colon carcinogenesis in mice. *The Journal of clinical investigation* 2008, 118(7):2516-2525.
- 47. Thompson HJ, Zhu Z, Jiang W: Dietary energy restriction in breast cancer prevention. *Journal of mammary gland biology and neoplasia* 2003, 8(1):133-142.
- 48. Cali AM, Caprio S: Obesity in children and adolescents. *The Journal of clinical endocrinology and metabolism* 2008, 93(11 Suppl 1):S31-36.
- 49. Uauy R, Solomons N: Diet, nutrition, and the life-course approach to cancer prevention. *The Journal of nutrition* 2005, 135(12 Suppl):2934S-2945S.
- 50. Kabat GC, Anderson ML, Heo M, Hosgood HD, 3rd, Kamensky V, Bea JW, Hou L, Lane DS, Wactawski-Wende J, Manson JE *et al*: Adult stature and risk of cancer at different anatomic sites in a cohort of postmenopausal women. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev* 2013, 22(8):1353-1363.
- 51. Jousilahti P, Tuomilehto J, Vartiainen E, Eriksson J, Puska P: Relation of adult height to cause-specific and total mortality: a prospective follow-up study of 31,199 middle-aged men and women in Finland. *American journal of epidemiology* 2000, 151(11):1112-1120.
- 52. Caprio S, Hyman LD, Limb C, McCarthy S, Lange R, Sherwin RS, Shulman G, Tamborlane WV: Central adiposity and its metabolic correlates in obese adolescent girls. *The American journal of physiology* 1995, 269(1 Pt 1):E118-126.
- 53. Kaaks R, Lukanova A: Energy balance and cancer: the role of insulin and insulin-like growth factor-I. *The Proceedings of the Nutrition Society* 2001, 60(1):91-106.
- 54. Pollak M: Insulin and insulin-like growth factor signalling in neoplasia. *Nat Rev Cancer* 2008, 8(12):915-928.
- 55. Giovannucci E, Ascherio A, Rimm EB, Colditz GA, Stampfer MJ, Willett WC: Physical activity, obesity, and risk for colon cancer and adenoma in men. *Annals of internal medicine* 1995, 122(5):327-334.
- 56. Kabat GC, Heo M, Kamensky V, Miller AB, Rohan TE: Adult height in relation to risk of cancer in a cohort of Canadian women. *Int J Cancer* 2013, 132(5):1125-1132.
- 57. Chute CG, Willett WC, Colditz GA, Stampfer MJ, Baron JA, Rosner B, Speizer FE: A prospective study of body mass, height, and smoking on the risk of colorectal cancer in women. *Cancer Causes Control* 1991, 2(2):117-124.
- 58. Calle EE, Rodriguez C, Walker-Thurmond K, Thun MJ: Overweight, obesity, and mortality from cancer in a prospectively studied cohort of U.S. adults. *The New England journal of medicine* 2003, 348(17):1625-1638.

- Bostick RM, Potter JD, Kushi LH, Sellers TA, Steinmetz KA, McKenzie DR, Gapstur SM, Folsom AR: Sugar, meat, and fat intake, and non-dietary risk factors for colon cancer incidence in Iowa women (United States). *Cancer Causes Control* 1994, 5(1):38-52.
- 60. Chyou PH, Nomura AM, Stemmermann GN: A prospective study of colon and rectal cancer among Hawaii Japanese men. *Annals of epidemiology* 1996, 6(4):276-282.
- 61. MacInnis RJ, English DR, Haydon AM, Hopper JL, Gertig DM, Giles GG: Body size and composition and risk of rectal cancer (Australia). *Cancer Causes Control* 2006, 17(10):1291-1297.
- 62. Wang Y, Jacobs EJ, Patel AV, Rodriguez C, McCullough ML, Thun MJ, Calle EE: A prospective study of waist circumference and body mass index in relation to colorectal cancer incidence. *Cancer Causes Control* 2008, 19(7):783-792.
- 63. Lee KJ, Inoue M, Otani T, Iwasaki M, Sasazuki S, Tsugane S, Group JS: Physical activity and risk of colorectal cancer in Japanese men and women: the Japan Public Health Center-based prospective study. *Cancer Causes Control* 2007, 18(2):199-209.
- 64. Samad AK, Taylor RS, Marshall T, Chapman MA: A meta-analysis of the association of physical activity with reduced risk of colorectal cancer. *Colorectal disease : the official journal of the Association of Coloproctology of Great Britain and Ireland* 2005, 7(3):204-213.
- 65. Bazensky I, Shoobridge-Moran C, Yoder LH: Colorectal cancer: an overview of the epidemiology, risk factors, symptoms, and screening guidelines. *Medsurg nursing : official journal of the Academy of Medical-Surgical Nurses* 2007, 16(1):46-51; quiz 52.
- 66. Chepyala P, Aduli F, Olden KW: Primary prevention of colorectal cancer: an evidencebased approach. *The Journal of the Arkansas Medical Society* 2008, 104(12):290-292.
- 67. Giovannucci E, Rimm EB, Stampfer MJ, Colditz GA, Ascherio A, Willett WC: Intake of fat, meat, and fiber in relation to risk of colon cancer in men. *Cancer Res* 1994, 54(9):2390-2397.
- 68. Larsson SC, Wolk A: Meat consumption and risk of colorectal cancer: a meta-analysis of prospective studies. *Int J Cancer* 2006, 119(11):2657-2664.
- 69. Willett WC, Stampfer MJ, Colditz GA, Rosner BA, Speizer FE: Relation of meat, fat, and fiber intake to the risk of colon cancer in a prospective study among women. *The New England journal of medicine* 1990, 323(24):1664-1672.
- 70. Sandhu MS, White IR, McPherson K: Systematic review of the prospective cohort studies on meat consumption and colorectal cancer risk: a meta-analytical approach. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev* 2001, 10(5):439-446.
- 71. Norat T, Lukanova A, Ferrari P, Riboli E: Meat consumption and colorectal cancer risk: dose-response meta-analysis of epidemiological studies. *Int J Cancer* 2002, 98(2):241-256.

- 72. Norat T, Bingham S, Ferrari P, Slimani N, Jenab M, Mazuir M, Overvad K, Olsen A, Tjonneland A, Clavel F *et al*: Meat, fish, and colorectal cancer risk: the European Prospective Investigation into cancer and nutrition. *J Natl Cancer Inst* 2005, 97(12):906-916.
- 73. Burkitt DP: Epidemiology of cancer of the colon and rectum. Cancer 1971, 28(1):3-13.
- 74. Trock B, Lanza E, Greenwald P: Dietary fiber, vegetables, and colon cancer: critical review and meta-analyses of the epidemiologic evidence. *J Natl Cancer Inst* 1990, 82(8):650-661.
- 75. Kabat GC, Shikany JM, Beresford SA, Caan B, Neuhouser ML, Tinker LF, Rohan TE: Dietary carbohydrate, glycemic index, and glycemic load in relation to colorectal cancer risk in the Women's Health Initiative. *Cancer Causes Control* 2008, 19(10):1291-1298.
- 76. Park Y, Hunter DJ, Spiegelman D, Bergkvist L, Berrino F, van den Brandt PA, Buring JE, Colditz GA, Freudenheim JL, Fuchs CS *et al*: Dietary fiber intake and risk of colorectal cancer: a pooled analysis of prospective cohort studies. *JAMA* 2005, 294(22):2849-2857.
- 77. Paskett ED, Reeves KW, Rohan TE, Allison MA, Williams CD, Messina CR, Whitlock E, Sato A, Hunt JR: Association between cigarette smoking and colorectal cancer in the Women's Health Initiative. *J Natl Cancer Inst* 2007, 99(22):1729-1735.
- 78. Giovannucci E: An updated review of the epidemiological evidence that cigarette smoking increases risk of colorectal cancer. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev* 2001, 10(7):725-731.
- 79. Giovannucci E, Colditz GA, Stampfer MJ, Hunter D, Rosner BA, Willett WC, Speizer FE: A prospective study of cigarette smoking and risk of colorectal adenoma and colorectal cancer in U.S. women. *J Natl Cancer Inst* 1994, 86(3):192-199.
- 80. Giovannucci E, Martinez ME: Tobacco, colorectal cancer, and adenomas: a review of the evidence. *J Natl Cancer Inst* 1996, 88(23):1717-1730.
- 81. Cho E, Smith-Warner SA, Ritz J, van den Brandt PA, Colditz GA, Folsom AR, Freudenheim JL, Giovannucci E, Goldbohm RA, Graham S *et al*: Alcohol intake and colorectal cancer: a pooled analysis of 8 cohort studies. *Annals of internal medicine* 2004, 140(8):603-613.
- 82. Thygesen LC, Wu K, Gronbaek M, Fuchs CS, Willett WC, Giovannucci E: Alcohol intake and colorectal cancer: a comparison of approaches for including repeated measures of alcohol consumption. *Epidemiology* 2008, 19(2):258-264.
- 83. Chen K, Jiang Q, Ma X, Li Q, Yao K, Yu W, Zheng S: Alcohol drinking and colorectal cancer: a population-based prospective cohort study in China. *European journal of epidemiology* 2005, 20(2):149-154.
- 84. Faggiano F, Partanen T, Kogevinas M, Boffetta P: Socioeconomic differences in cancer incidence and mortality. *IARC scientific publications* 1997(138):65-176.
- 85. Aarts MJ, Lemmens VE, Louwman MW, Kunst AE, Coebergh JW: Socioeconomic status and changing inequalities in colorectal cancer? A review of the associations with risk, treatment and outcome. *Eur J Cancer* 2010, 46(15):2681-2695.

- Mouw T, Koster A, Wright ME, Blank MM, Moore SC, Hollenbeck A, Schatzkin A: Education and risk of cancer in a large cohort of men and women in the United States. *PLoS One* 2008, 3(11):e3639.
- 87. Palmer RC, Schneider EC: Social disparities across the continuum of colorectal cancer: a systematic review. *Cancer Causes Control* 2005, 16(1):55-61.
- Ciccone G, Prastaro C, Ivaldi C, Giacometti R, Vineis P: Access to hospital care, clinical stage and survival from colorectal cancer according to socio-economic status. *Annals of* oncology : official journal of the European Society for Medical Oncology / ESMO 2000, 11(9):1201-1204.
- 89. Ionescu MV, Carey F, Tait IS, Steele RJ: Socioeconomic status and stage at presentation of colorectal cancer. *Lancet* 1998, 352(9138):1439.
- Clendenen TV, Koenig KL, Shore RE, Levitz M, Arslan AA, Zeleniuch-Jacquotte A: Postmenopausal levels of endogenous sex hormones and risk of colorectal cancer. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev* 2009, 18(1):275-281.
- 91. Zervoudakis A, Strickler HD, Park Y, Xue X, Hollenbeck A, Schatzkin A, Gunter MJ: Reproductive history and risk of colorectal cancer in postmenopausal women. *J Natl Cancer Inst* 2011, 103(10):826-834.
- 92. Singh S, Paraskeva C, Gallimore PH, Sheppard MC, Langman MJ: Differential growth response to oestrogen of premalignant and malignant colonic cell lines. *Anticancer research* 1994, 14(3A):1037-1041.
- 93. Chen J, Iverson D: Estrogen in obesity-associated colon cancer: friend or foe? Protecting postmenopausal women but promoting late-stage colon cancer. *Cancer Causes Control* 2012, 23(11):1767-1773.
- 94. Grodstein F, Newcomb PA, Stampfer MJ: Postmenopausal hormone therapy and the risk of colorectal cancer: a review and meta-analysis. *Am J Med* 1999, 106(5):574-582.
- 95. Rossouw JE, Anderson GL, Prentice RL, LaCroix AZ, Kooperberg C, Stefanick ML, Jackson RD, Beresford SA, Howard BV, Johnson KC *et al*: Risks and benefits of estrogen plus progestin in healthy postmenopausal women: principal results From the Women's Health Initiative randomized controlled trial. *JAMA* 2002, 288(3):321-333.
- 96. Chlebowski RT, Wactawski-Wende J, Ritenbaugh C, Hubbell FA, Ascensao J, Rodabough RJ, Rosenberg CA, Taylor VM, Harris R, Chen C *et al*: Estrogen plus progestin and colorectal cancer in postmenopausal women. *The New England journal of medicine* 2004, 350(10):991-1004.
- 97. Chute CG, Willett WC, Colditz GA, Stampfer MJ, Rosner B, Speizer FE: A prospective study of reproductive history and exogenous estrogens on the risk of colorectal cancer in women. *Epidemiology* 1991, 2(3):201-207.
- Wu AH, Paganini-Hill A, Ross RK, Henderson BE: Alcohol, physical activity and other risk factors for colorectal cancer: a prospective study. *British journal of cancer* 1987, 55(6):687-694.

- 99. Calle EE, Miracle-McMahill HL, Thun MJ, Heath CW, Jr.: Estrogen replacement therapy and risk of fatal colon cancer in a prospective cohort of postmenopausal women. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute* 1995, 87(7):517-523.
- Newcomb PA, Storer BE: Postmenopausal hormone use and risk of large-bowel cancer. J Natl Cancer Inst 1995, 87(14):1067-1071.
- 101. McMichael AJ, Potter JD: Reproduction, endogenous and exogenous sex hormones, and colon cancer: a review and hypothesis. *J Natl Cancer Inst* 1980, 65(6):1201-1207.
- 102. Fernandez E, La Vecchia C, Franceschi S, Braga C, Talamini R, Negri E, Parazzini F: Oral contraceptive use and risk of colorectal cancer. *Epidemiology* 1998, 9(3):295-300.
- 103. Campbell PT, Newcomb P, Gallinger S, Cotterchio M, McLaughlin JR: Exogenous hormones and colorectal cancer risk in Canada: associations stratified by clinically defined familial risk of cancer. *Cancer Causes Control* 2007, 18(7):723-733.
- 104. Nichols HB, Trentham-Dietz A, Hampton JM, Newcomb PA: Oral contraceptive use, reproductive factors, and colorectal cancer risk: findings from Wisconsin. *Cancer epidemiology, biomarkers & prevention : a publication of the American Association for Cancer Research, cosponsored by the American Society of Preventive Oncology* 2005, 14(5):1212-1218.
- 105. Lin J, Zhang SM, Cook NR, Manson JE, Buring JE, Lee IM: Oral contraceptives, reproductive factors, and risk of colorectal cancer among women in a prospective cohort study. *American journal of epidemiology* 2007, 165(7):794-801.
- 106. Weiss NS, Daling JR, Chow WH: Incidence of cancer of the large bowel in women in relation to reproductive and hormonal factors. *J Natl Cancer Inst* 1981, 67(1):57-60.
- 107. Jacobs EJ, White E, Weiss NS: Exogenous hormones, reproductive history, and colon cancer (Seattle, Washington, USA). *Cancer causes & control* : CCC 1994, 5(4):359-366.
- 108. Levi F, Pasche C, Lucchini F, La Vecchia C: Oral contraceptives and colorectal cancer. Digestive and liver disease : official journal of the Italian Society of Gastroenterology and the Italian Association for the Study of the Liver 2003, 35(2):85-87.
- 109. Purdue MP, Mink PJ, Hartge P, Huang WY, Buys S, Hayes RB: Hormone replacement therapy, reproductive history, and colorectal adenomas: data from the Prostate, Lung, Colorectal and Ovarian (PLCO) Cancer Screening Trial (United States). *Cancer Causes Control* 2005, 16(8):965-973.
- Bosetti C, Bravi F, Negri E, La Vecchia C: Oral contraceptives and colorectal cancer risk: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Human reproduction update* 2009, 15(5):489-498.
- 111. Flossmann E, Rothwell PM, British Doctors Aspirin T, the UKTIAAT: Effect of aspirin on long-term risk of colorectal cancer: consistent evidence from randomised and observational studies. *Lancet* 2007, 369(9573):1603-1613.
- 112. Rothwell PM, Wilson M, Elwin CE, Norrving B, Algra A, Warlow CP, Meade TW: Long-term effect of aspirin on colorectal cancer incidence and mortality: 20-year follow-up of five randomised trials. *Lancet* 2010, 376(9754):1741-1750.

- 113. Chan AT, Ogino S, Fuchs CS: Aspirin use and survival after diagnosis of colorectal cancer. *JAMA* 2009, 302(6):649-658.
- 114. Vogelstein B, Fearon ER, Hamilton SR, Kern SE, Preisinger AC, Leppert M, Nakamura Y, White R, Smits AM, Bos JL: Genetic alterations during colorectal-tumor development. *The New England journal of medicine* 1988, 319(9):525-532.
- 115. Noffsinger AE: Serrated polyps and colorectal cancer: new pathway to malignancy. *Annual review of pathology* 2009, 4:343-364.
- 116. Chan TL, Zhao W, Leung SY, Yuen ST, Cancer Genome P: BRAF and KRAS mutations in colorectal hyperplastic polyps and serrated adenomas. *Cancer Res* 2003, 63(16):4878-4881.
- Alrawi SJ, Schiff M, Carroll RE, Dayton M, Gibbs JF, Kulavlat M, Tan D, Berman K, Stoler DL, Anderson GR: Aberrant crypt foci. *Anticancer research* 2006, 26(1A):107-119.
- Pretlow TP, Barrow BJ, Ashton WS, O'Riordan MA, Pretlow TG, Jurcisek JA, Stellato TA: Aberrant crypts: putative preneoplastic foci in human colonic mucosa. *Cancer Res* 1991, 51(5):1564-1567.
- Reya T, Clevers H: Wnt signalling in stem cells and cancer. *Nature* 2005, 434(7035):843-850.
- 120. Siu IM, Pretlow TG, Amini SB, Pretlow TP: Identification of dysplasia in human colonic aberrant crypt foci. *Am J Pathol* 1997, 150(5):1805-1813.
- Jen J, Powell SM, Papadopoulos N, Smith KJ, Hamilton SR, Vogelstein B, Kinzler KW: Molecular determinants of dysplasia in colorectal lesions. *Cancer Res* 1994, 54(21):5523-5526.
- 122. Korinek V, Barker N, Morin PJ, van Wichen D, de Weger R, Kinzler KW, Vogelstein B, Clevers H: Constitutive transcriptional activation by a beta-catenin-Tcf complex in APC-/- colon carcinoma. *Science* 1997, 275(5307):1784-1787.
- 123. Tetsu O, McCormick F: Beta-catenin regulates expression of cyclin D1 in colon carcinoma cells. *Nature* 1999, 398(6726):422-426.
- 124. Soreide K, Nedrebo BS, Knapp JC, Glomsaker TB, Soreide JA, Korner H: Evolving molecular classification by genomic and proteomic biomarkers in colorectal cancer: potential implications for the surgical oncologist. *Surgical oncology* 2009, 18(1):31-50.
- 125. Markowitz SD, Bertagnolli MM: Molecular origins of cancer: Molecular basis of colorectal cancer. *The New England journal of medicine* 2009, 361(25):2449-2460.
- 126. Grady WM, Carethers JM: Genomic and epigenetic instability in colorectal cancer pathogenesis. *Gastroenterology* 2008, 135(4):1079-1099.
- 127. Fearon ER, Cho KR, Nigro JM, Kern SE, Simons JW, Ruppert JM, Hamilton SR, Preisinger AC, Thomas G, Kinzler KW *et al*: Identification of a chromosome 18q gene that is altered in colorectal cancers. *Science* 1990, 247(4938):49-56.

- 128. Smith G, Carey FA, Beattie J, Wilkie MJ, Lightfoot TJ, Coxhead J, Garner RC, Steele RJ, Wolf CR: Mutations in APC, Kirsten-ras, and p53--alternative genetic pathways to colorectal cancer. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 2002, 99(14):9433-9438.
- 129. Shih IM, Zhou W, Goodman SN, Lengauer C, Kinzler KW, Vogelstein B: Evidence that genetic instability occurs at an early stage of colorectal tumorigenesis. *Cancer Res* 2001, 61(3):818-822.
- Baker SJ, Preisinger AC, Jessup JM, Paraskeva C, Markowitz S, Willson JK, Hamilton S, Vogelstein B: p53 gene mutations occur in combination with 17p allelic deletions as late events in colorectal tumorigenesis. *Cancer Res* 1990, 50(23):7717-7722.
- 131. Vousden KH, Prives C: Blinded by the Light: The Growing Complexity of p53. *Cell* 2009, 137(3):413-431.
- 132. Lanza G, Gafa R, Maestri I, Santini A, Matteuzzi M, Cavazzini L: Immunohistochemical pattern of MLH1/MSH2 expression is related to clinical and pathological features in colorectal adenocarcinomas with microsatellite instability. *Mod Pathol* 2002, 15(7):741-749.
- 133. Jass JR, Do KA, Simms LA, Iino H, Wynter C, Pillay SP, Searle J, Radford-Smith G, Young J, Leggett B: Morphology of sporadic colorectal cancer with DNA replication errors. *Gut* 1998, 42(5):673-679.
- 134. Koopman M, Kortman GA, Mekenkamp L, Ligtenberg MJ, Hoogerbrugge N, Antonini NF, Punt CJ, van Krieken JH: Deficient mismatch repair system in patients with sporadic advanced colorectal cancer. *Br J Cancer* 2009, 100(2):266-273.
- 135. Sinicrope FA, Sargent DJ: Molecular pathways: microsatellite instability in colorectal cancer: prognostic, predictive, and therapeutic implications. *Clinical cancer research : an official journal of the American Association for Cancer Research* 2012, 18(6):1506-1512.
- 136. Loeb LA: Human cancers express mutator phenotypes: origin, consequences and targeting. *Nat Rev Cancer* 2011, 11(6):450-457.
- Boland CR, Goel A: Microsatellite instability in colorectal cancer. *Gastroenterology* 2010, 138(6):2073-2087 e2073.
- 138. Zhang X, Li J: Era of universal testing of microsatellite instability in colorectal cancer. *World journal of gastrointestinal oncology* 2013, 5(2):12-19.
- 139. Umar A, Boland CR, Terdiman JP, Syngal S, de la Chapelle A, Ruschoff J, Fishel R, Lindor NM, Burgart LJ, Hamelin R *et al*: Revised Bethesda Guidelines for hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer (Lynch syndrome) and microsatellite instability. *J Natl Cancer Inst* 2004, 96(4):261-268.
- 140. Grady WM: Epigenetic events in the colorectum and in colon cancer. *Biochemical Society transactions* 2005, 33(Pt 4):684-688.
- 141. Issa JP: CpG island methylator phenotype in cancer. *Nat Rev Cancer* 2004, 4(12):988-993.
- 142. Jass JR: Classification of colorectal cancer based on correlation of clinical, morphological and molecular features. *Histopathology* 2007, 50(1):113-130.

- 143. Sjo OH, Larsen S, Lunde OC, Nesbakken A: Short term outcome after emergency and elective surgery for colon cancer. *Colorectal disease : the official journal of the Association of Coloproctology of Great Britain and Ireland* 2009, 11(7):733-739.
- 144. Chu DZ, Erickson CA, Russell MP, Thompson C, Lang NP, Broadwater RJ, Westbrook KC: Prognostic significance of carcinoembryonic antigen in colorectal carcinoma. Serum levels before and after resection and before recurrence. *Archives of surgery* 1991, 126(3):314-316.
- 145. Harrison LE, Guillem JG, Paty P, Cohen AM: Preoperative carcinoembryonic antigen predicts outcomes in node-negative colon cancer patients: a multivariate analysis of 572 patients. *Journal of the American College of Surgeons* 1997, 185(1):55-59.
- Fletcher RH: Carcinoembryonic antigen. *Annals of internal medicine* 1986, 104(1):66-73.
- 147. Pietra N, Sarli L, Costi R, Ouchemi C, Grattarola M, Peracchia A: Role of follow-up in management of local recurrences of colorectal cancer: a prospective, randomized study. *Dis Colon Rectum* 1998, 41(9):1127-1133.
- 148. Dukes CE, Bussey HJ: The spread of rectal cancer and its effect on prognosis. *Br J Cancer* 1958, 12(3):309-320.
- 149. Astler VB, Coller FA: The prognostic significance of direct extension of carcinoma of the colon and rectum. *Annals of surgery* 1954, 139(6):846-852.
- Edge SB, Compton CC: The American Joint Committee on Cancer: the 7th edition of the AJCC cancer staging manual and the future of TNM. *Annals of surgical oncology* 2010, 17(6):1471-1474.
- O'Connell JB, Maggard MA, Ko CY: Colon cancer survival rates with the new American Joint Committee on Cancer sixth edition staging. *J Natl Cancer Inst* 2004, 96(19):1420-1425.
- 152. Park SJ, Lee KY, Kim SY: Clinical significance of lymph node micrometastasis in stage I and II colon cancer. *Cancer research and treatment : official journal of Korean Cancer Association* 2008, 40(2):75-80.
- 153. Bilchik AJ, Hoon DS, Saha S, Turner RR, Wiese D, DiNome M, Koyanagi K, McCarter M, Shen P, Iddings D *et al*: Prognostic impact of micrometastases in colon cancer: interim results of a prospective multicenter trial. *Annals of surgery* 2007, 246(4):568-575; discussion 575-567.
- 154. Galon J, Fridman WH, Pages F: The adaptive immunologic microenvironment in colorectal cancer: a novel perspective. *Cancer Res* 2007, 67(5):1883-1886.
- 155. Nationellt vårdprogram för colorectal cancer. In. Edited by Regionalt Cancercentrum R; 2008.
- 156. Popat S, Houlston RS: A systematic review and meta-analysis of the relationship between chromosome 18q genotype, DCC status and colorectal cancer prognosis. *Eur J Cancer* 2005, 41(14):2060-2070.

- Steinberg SM, Barkin JS, Kaplan RS, Stablein DM: Prognostic indicators of colon tumors. The Gastrointestinal Tumor Study Group experience. *Cancer* 1986, 57(9):1866-1870.
- 158. Takagawa R, Fujii S, Ohta M, Nagano Y, Kunisaki C, Yamagishi S, Osada S, Ichikawa Y, Shimada H: Preoperative serum carcinoembryonic antigen level as a predictive factor of recurrence after curative resection of colorectal cancer. *Annals of surgical oncology* 2008, 15(12):3433-3439.
- 159. McKenzie S, Barnes S, Schwartz R: An update on the surgical management of colon cancer. *Current surgery* 2005, 62(3):313-318.
- 160. Hohenberger W, Weber K, Matzel K, Papadopoulos T, Merkel S: Standardized surgery for colonic cancer: complete mesocolic excision and central ligation--technical notes and outcome. *Colorectal disease : the official journal of the Association of Coloproctology of Great Britain and Ireland* 2009, 11(4):354-364; discussion 364-355.
- 161. Heald RJ: Total mesorectal exsicion (TME). *Acta chirurgica Iugoslavica* 2000, 47(4 Suppl 1):17-18.
- 162. Julien LA, Thorson AG: Current neoadjuvant strategies in rectal cancer. *Journal of surgical oncology* 2010, 101(4):321-326.
- Wolpin BM, Mayer RJ: Systemic treatment of colorectal cancer. *Gastroenterology* 2008, 134(5):1296-1310.
- 164. Wu X, Zhang J, He X, Wang C, Lian L, Liu H, Wang J, Lan P: Postoperative adjuvant chemotherapy for stage II colorectal cancer: a systematic review of 12 randomized controlled trials. *Journal of gastrointestinal surgery : official journal of the Society for Surgery of the Alimentary Tract* 2012, 16(3):646-655.
- 165. Merkel S, Wein A, Gunther K, Papadopoulos T, Hohenberger W, Hermanek P: Highrisk groups of patients with Stage II colon carcinoma. *Cancer* 2001, 92(6):1435-1443.
- 166. Gryfe R, Kim H, Hsieh ET, Aronson MD, Holowaty EJ, Bull SB, Redston M, Gallinger S: Tumor microsatellite instability and clinical outcome in young patients with colorectal cancer. *The New England journal of medicine* 2000, 342(2):69-77.
- 167. Des Guetz G, Uzzan B, Nicolas P, Schischmanoff O, Perret GY, Morere JF: Microsatellite instability does not predict the efficacy of chemotherapy in metastatic colorectal cancer. A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Anticancer research* 2009, 29(5):1615-1620.
- 168. Des Guetz G, Schischmanoff O, Nicolas P, Perret GY, Morere JF, Uzzan B: Does microsatellite instability predict the efficacy of adjuvant chemotherapy in colorectal cancer? A systematic review with meta-analysis. *Eur J Cancer* 2009, 45(10):1890-1896.
- 169. Nelson VM, Benson AB, 3rd: Status of targeted therapies in the adjuvant treatment of colon cancer. *Journal of gastrointestinal oncology* 2013, 4(3):245-252.
- 170. Lievre A, Bachet JB, Le Corre D, Boige V, Landi B, Emile JF, Cote JF, Tomasic G, Penna C, Ducreux M *et al*: KRAS mutation status is predictive of response to cetuximab therapy in colorectal cancer. *Cancer Res* 2006, 66(8):3992-3995.

- 171. Popat S, Hubner R, Houlston RS: Systematic review of microsatellite instability and colorectal cancer prognosis. *Journal of clinical oncology : official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology* 2005, 23(3):609-618.
- 172. Slattery ML, Curtin K, Anderson K, Ma KN, Ballard L, Edwards S, Schaffer D, Potter J, Leppert M, Samowitz WS: Associations between cigarette smoking, lifestyle factors, and microsatellite instability in colon tumors. *J Natl Cancer Inst* 2000, 92(22):1831-1836.
- 173. Hughes LA, Williamson EJ, van Engeland M, Jenkins MA, Giles GG, Hopper JL, Southey MC, Young JP, Buchanan DD, Walsh MD *et al*: Body size and risk for colorectal cancers showing BRAF mutations or microsatellite instability: a pooled analysis. *International journal of epidemiology* 2012, 41(4):1060-1072.
- 174. Vazquez A, Bond EE, Levine AJ, Bond GL: The genetics of the p53 pathway, apoptosis and cancer therapy. *Nature reviews Drug discovery* 2008, 7(12):979-987.
- 175. Nigro JM, Baker SJ, Preisinger AC, Jessup JM, Hostetter R, Cleary K, Bigner SH, Davidson N, Baylin S, Devilee P *et al*: Mutations in the p53 gene occur in diverse human tumour types. *Nature* 1989, 342(6250):705-708.
- 176. Vousden KH, Ryan KM: p53 and metabolism. Nat Rev Cancer 2009, 9(10):691-700.
- 177. Levine AJ, Puzio-Kuter AM: The control of the metabolic switch in cancers by oncogenes and tumor suppressor genes. *Science* 2010, 330(6009):1340-1344.
- 178. Jones RG, Plas DR, Kubek S, Buzzai M, Mu J, Xu Y, Birnbaum MJ, Thompson CB: AMP-activated protein kinase induces a p53-dependent metabolic checkpoint. *Molecular cell* 2005, 18(3):283-293.
- 179. Greenblatt MS, Bennett WP, Hollstein M, Harris CC: Mutations in the p53 tumor suppressor gene: clues to cancer etiology and molecular pathogenesis. *Cancer Res* 1994, 54(18):4855-4878.
- 180. Morikawa T, Kuchiba A, Liao X, Imamura Y, Yamauchi M, Qian ZR, Nishihara R, Sato K, Meyerhardt JA, Fuchs CS *et al*: Tumor TP53 expression status, body mass index and prognosis in colorectal cancer. *Int J Cancer* 2012, 131(5):1169-1178.
- Slattery ML, Curtin K, Ma K, Edwards S, Schaffer D, Anderson K, Samowitz W: Diet activity, and lifestyle associations with p53 mutations in colon tumors. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev* 2002, 11(6):541-548.
- 182. Freedman AN, Michalek AM, Marshall JR, Mettlin CJ, Petrelli NJ, Black JD, Zhang ZF, Satchidanand S, Asirwatham JE: Familial and nutritional risk factors for p53 overexpression in colorectal cancer. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev* 1996, 5(4):285-291.
- 183. Zhang ZF, Zeng ZS, Sarkis AS, Klimstra DS, Charytonowicz E, Pollack D, Vena J, Guillem J, Marshall JR, Cordon-Cardo C *et al*: Family history of cancer, body weight, and p53 nuclear overexpression in Duke's C colorectal cancer. *Br J Cancer* 1995, 71(4):888-893.
- 184. Kikuchi A: Regulation of beta-catenin signaling in the Wnt pathway. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 2000, 268(2):243-248.

- Klaus A, Birchmeier W: Wnt signalling and its impact on development and cancer. *Nat Rev Cancer* 2008, 8(5):387-398.
- 186. Chen Z, He X, Jia M, Liu Y, Qu D, Wu D, Wu P, Ni C, Zhang Z, Ye J *et al*: betacatenin overexpression in the nucleus predicts progress disease and unfavourable survival in colorectal cancer: a meta-analysis. *PLoS One* 2013, 8(5):e63854.
- 187. Wangefjord S, Brandstedt J, Lindquist KE, Nodin B, Jirstrom K, Eberhard J: Associations of beta-catenin alterations and MSI screening status with expression of key cell cycle regulating proteins and survival from colorectal cancer. *Diagnostic pathology* 2013, 8:10.
- 188. Morikawa T, Kuchiba A, Yamauchi M, Meyerhardt JA, Shima K, Nosho K, Chan AT, Giovannucci E, Fuchs CS, Ogino S: Association of CTNNB1 (beta-catenin) alterations, body mass index, and physical activity with survival in patients with colorectal cancer. JAMA 2011, 305(16):1685-1694.
- 189. Christodoulides C, Lagathu C, Sethi JK, Vidal-Puig A: Adipogenesis and WNT signalling. *Trends in endocrinology and metabolism: TEM* 2009, 20(1):16-24.
- 190. Alao JP: The regulation of cyclin D1 degradation: roles in cancer development and the potential for therapeutic invention. *Molecular cancer* 2007, 6:24.
- 191. Bahnassy AA, Zekri AR, El-Houssini S, El-Shehaby AM, Mahmoud MR, Abdallah S, El-Serafi M: Cyclin A and cyclin D1 as significant prognostic markers in colorectal cancer patients. *BMC gastroenterology* 2004, 4:22.
- 192. Holland TA, Elder J, McCloud JM, Hall C, Deakin M, Fryer AA, Elder JB, Hoban PR: Subcellular localisation of cyclin D1 protein in colorectal tumours is associated with p21(WAF1/CIP1) expression and correlates with patient survival. *Int J Cancer* 2001, 95(5):302-306.
- 193. Ogino S, Nosho K, Irahara N, Kure S, Shima K, Baba Y, Toyoda S, Chen L, Giovannucci EL, Meyerhardt JA *et al*: A cohort study of cyclin D1 expression and prognosis in 602 colon cancer cases. *Clinical cancer research : an official journal of the American Association for Cancer Research* 2009, 15(13):4431-4438.
- 194. Wangefjord S, Manjer J, Gaber A, Nodin B, Eberhard J, Jirstrom K: Cyclin D1 expression in colorectal cancer is a favorable prognostic factor in men but not in women in a prospective, population-based cohort study. *Biol Sex Differ* 2011, 2:10.
- 195. Leslie A, Carey FA, Pratt NR, Steele RJ: The colorectal adenoma-carcinoma sequence. *The British journal of surgery* 2002, 89(7):845-860.
- 196. Hagland HR, Berg M, Jolma IW, Carlsen A, Soreide K: Molecular Pathways and Cellular Metabolism in Colorectal Cancer. *Digestive surgery* 2013, 30(1):12-25.
- 197. Berg M, Soreide K: EGFR and downstream genetic alterations in KRAS/BRAF and PI3K/AKT pathways in colorectal cancer: implications for targeted therapy. *Discovery medicine* 2012, 14(76):207-214.

- 198. Karapetis CS, Khambata-Ford S, Jonker DJ, O'Callaghan CJ, Tu D, Tebbutt NC, Simes RJ, Chalchal H, Shapiro JD, Robitaille S *et al*: K-ras mutations and benefit from cetuximab in advanced colorectal cancer. *The New England journal of medicine* 2008, 359(17):1757-1765.
- 199. Arrington AK, Heinrich EL, Lee W, Duldulao M, Patel S, Sanchez J, Garcia-Aguilar J, Kim J: Prognostic and Predictive Roles of KRAS Mutation in Colorectal Cancer. *International journal of molecular sciences* 2012, 13(10):12153-12168.
- 200. Nash GM, Gimbel M, Shia J, Nathanson DR, Ndubuisi MI, Zeng ZS, Kemeny N, Paty PB: KRAS mutation correlates with accelerated metastatic progression in patients with colorectal liver metastases. *Annals of surgical oncology* 2010, 17(2):572-578.
- 201. Phipps AI, Buchanan DD, Makar KW, Win AK, Baron JA, Lindor NM, Potter JD, Newcomb PA: KRAS-mutation status in relation to colorectal cancer survival: the joint impact of correlated tumour markers. *Br J Cancer* 2013, 108(8):1757-1764.
- 202. Rajagopalan H, Bardelli A, Lengauer C, Kinzler KW, Vogelstein B, Velculescu VE: Tumorigenesis: RAF/RAS oncogenes and mismatch-repair status. *Nature* 2002, 418(6901):934.
- 203. O'Brien MJ, Yang S, Mack C, Xu H, Huang CS, Mulcahy E, Amorosino M, Farraye FA: Comparison of microsatellite instability, CpG island methylation phenotype, BRAF and KRAS status in serrated polyps and traditional adenomas indicates separate pathways to distinct colorectal carcinoma end points. *Am J Surg Pathol* 2006, 30(12):1491-1501.
- 204. Weisenberger DJ, Siegmund KD, Campan M, Young J, Long TI, Faasse MA, Kang GH, Widschwendter M, Weener D, Buchanan D *et al*: CpG island methylator phenotype underlies sporadic microsatellite instability and is tightly associated with BRAF mutation in colorectal cancer. *Nature genetics* 2006, 38(7):787-793.
- 205. Samowitz WS, Slattery ML, Kerber RA: Microsatellite instability in human colonic cancer is not a useful clinical indicator of familial colorectal cancer. *Gastroenterology* 1995, 109(6):1765-1771.
- 206. Parsons MT, Buchanan DD, Thompson B, Young JP, Spurdle AB: Correlation of tumour BRAF mutations and MLH1 methylation with germline mismatch repair (MMR) gene mutation status: a literature review assessing utility of tumour features for MMR variant classification. *Journal of medical genetics* 2012, 49(3):151-157.
- 207. Ogino S, Nosho K, Kirkner GJ, Kawasaki T, Meyerhardt JA, Loda M, Giovannucci EL, Fuchs CS: CpG island methylator phenotype, microsatellite instability, BRAF mutation and clinical outcome in colon cancer. *Gut* 2009, 58(1):90-96.
- 208. Wangefjord S, Sundstrom M, Zendehrokh N, Lindquist KE, Nodin B, Jirstrom K, Eberhard J: Sex differences in the prognostic significance of KRAS codons 12 and 13, and BRAF mutations in colorectal cancer: a cohort study. *Biol Sex Differ* 2013, 4(1):17.

- 209. Di Nicolantonio F, Martini M, Molinari F, Sartore-Bianchi A, Arena S, Saletti P, De Dosso S, Mazzucchelli L, Frattini M, Siena S *et al*: Wild-type BRAF is required for response to panitumumab or cetuximab in metastatic colorectal cancer. *Journal of clinical oncology : official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology* 2008, 26(35):5705-5712.
- 210. Berglund G, Elmstahl S, Janzon L, Larsson SA: The Malmo Diet and Cancer Study. Design and feasibility. *Journal of internal medicine* 1993, 233(1):45-51.
- 211. Manjer J, Elmstahl S, Janzon L, Berglund G: Invitation to a population-based cohort study: differences between subjects recruited using various strategies. *Scandinavian journal of public health* 2002, 30(2):103-112.
- 212. Manjer J, Carlsson S, Elmstahl S, Gullberg B, Janzon L, Lindstrom M, Mattisson I, Berglund G: The Malmo Diet and Cancer Study: representativity, cancer incidence and mortality in participants and non-participants. *Eur J Cancer Prev* 2001, 10(6):489-499.
- 213. Riboli E, Kaaks R: The EPIC Project: rationale and study design. European Prospective Investigation into Cancer and Nutrition. *International journal of epidemiology* 1997, 26 Suppl 1:S6-14.
- 214. Steen B, Bosaeus I, Elmstahl S, Galvard H, Isaksson B, Robertsson E: Body composition in the elderly estimated with an electrical impedance method. *Comprehensive gerontology Section A, Clinical and laboratory sciences* 1987, 1(3):102-105.
- 215. Kononen J, Bubendorf L, Kallioniemi A, Barlund M, Schraml P, Leighton S, Torhorst J, Mihatsch MJ, Sauter G, Kallioniemi OP: Tissue microarrays for high-throughput molecular profiling of tumor specimens. *Nature medicine* 1998, 4(7):844-847.
- 216. Yamashita S: Heat-induced antigen retrieval: mechanisms and application to histochemistry. *Progress in histochemistry and cytochemistry* 2007, 41(3):141-200.
- 217. Jass JR, Biden KG, Cummings MC, Simms LA, Walsh M, Schoch E, Meltzer SJ, Wright C, Searle J, Young J *et al*: Characterisation of a subtype of colorectal cancer combining features of the suppressor and mild mutator pathways. *J Clin Pathol* 1999, 52(6):455-460.
- 218. Ronaghi M: Pyrosequencing sheds light on DNA sequencing. *Genome research* 2001, 11(1):3-11.
- 219. Richman SD, Seymour MT, Chambers P, Elliott F, Daly CL, Meade AM, Taylor G, Barrett JH, Quirke P: KRAS and BRAF mutations in advanced colorectal cancer are associated with poor prognosis but do not preclude benefit from oxaliplatin or irinotecan: results from the MRC FOCUS trial. *Journal of clinical oncology : official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology* 2009, 27(35):5931-5937.
- 220. Barlow L, Westergren K, Holmberg L, Talback M: The completeness of the Swedish Cancer Register: a sample survey for year 1998. *Acta oncologica* 2009, 48(1):27-33.
- 221. Schraml P, Kononen J, Bubendorf L, Moch H, Bissig H, Nocito A, Mihatsch MJ, Kallioniemi OP, Sauter G: Tissue microarrays for gene amplification surveys in many different tumor types. *Clinical cancer research : an official journal of the American Association for Cancer Research* 1999, 5(8):1966-1975.

- 222. Jourdan F, Sebbagh N, Comperat E, Mourra N, Flahault A, Olschwang S, Duval A, Hamelin R, Flejou JF: Tissue microarray technology: validation in colorectal carcinoma and analysis of p53, hMLH1, and hMSH2 immunohistochemical expression. *Virchows Arch* 2003, 443(2):115-121.
- 223. Mattisson I, Wirfalt E, Aronsson CA, Wallstrom P, Sonestedt E, Gullberg B, Berglund G: Misreporting of energy: prevalence, characteristics of misreporters and influence on observed risk estimates in the Malmo Diet and Cancer cohort. *The British journal of nutrition* 2005, 94(5):832-842.
- 224. Slattery ML, Edwards SL, Palmer L, Curtin K, Morse J, Anderson K, Samowitz W: Use of archival tissue in epidemiologic studies: collection procedures and assessment of potential sources of bias. *Mutation research* 2000, 432(1-2):7-14.
- 225. Kohane IS, Masys DR, Altman RB: The incidentalome: a threat to genomic medicine. *JAMA* 2006, 296(2):212-215.
- 226. Dai Z, Xu YC, Niu L: Obesity and colorectal cancer risk: a meta-analysis of cohort studies. *World journal of gastroenterology : WJG* 2007, 13(31):4199-4206.
- 227. Karastergiou K, Smith SR, Greenberg AS, Fried SK: Sex differences in human adipose tissues the biology of pear shape. *Biol Sex Differ* 2012, 3(1):13.
- 228. Kaaks R, Toniolo P, Akhmedkhanov A, Lukanova A, Biessy C, Dechaud H, Rinaldi S, Zeleniuch-Jacquotte A, Shore RE, Riboli E: Serum C-peptide, insulin-like growth factor (IGF)-I, IGF-binding proteins, and colorectal cancer risk in women. *J Natl Cancer Inst* 2000, 92(19):1592-1600.
- 229. Larsson SC, Orsini N, Wolk A: Diabetes mellitus and risk of colorectal cancer: a metaanalysis. *J Natl Cancer Inst* 2005, 97(22):1679-1687.
- 230. Hu FB, Manson JE, Liu S, Hunter D, Colditz GA, Michels KB, Speizer FE, Giovannucci E: Prospective study of adult onset diabetes mellitus (type 2) and risk of colorectal cancer in women. *J Natl Cancer Inst* 1999, 91(6):542-547.
- 231. Seow A, Yuan JM, Koh WP, Lee HP, Yu MC: Diabetes mellitus and risk of colorectal cancer in the Singapore Chinese Health Study. *J Natl Cancer Inst* 2006, 98(2):135-138.
- 232. Sandhu MS, Dunger DB, Giovannucci EL: Insulin, insulin-like growth factor-I (IGF-I), IGF binding proteins, their biologic interactions, and colorectal cancer. *J Natl Cancer Inst* 2002, 94(13):972-980.
- 233. Aaronson SA: Growth factors and cancer. Science 1991, 254(5035):1146-1153.
- 234. Nelson HD, Humphrey LL, Nygren P, Teutsch SM, Allan JD: Postmenopausal hormone replacement therapy: scientific review. *JAMA* 2002, 288(7):872-881.
- 235. Terry PD, Miller AB, Rohan TE: Obesity and colorectal cancer risk in women. *Gut* 2002, 51(2):191-194.
- 236. Kampman E, Potter JD, Slattery ML, Caan BJ, Edwards S: Hormone replacement therapy, reproductive history, and colon cancer: a multicenter, case-control study in the United States. *Cancer Causes Control* 1997, 8(2):146-158.

- 237. Campbell PT, Jacobs ET, Ulrich CM, Figueiredo JC, Poynter JN, McLaughlin JR, Haile RW, Jacobs EJ, Newcomb PA, Potter JD *et al*: Case-control study of overweight, obesity, and colorectal cancer risk, overall and by tumor microsatellite instability status. J Natl Cancer Inst 2010, 102(6):391-400.
- 238. Schinner S, Willenberg HS, Schott M, Scherbaum WA: Pathophysiological aspects of Wnt-signaling in endocrine disease. *European journal of endocrinology / European Federation of Endocrine Societies* 2009, 160(5):731-737.
- 239. Morikawa T, Kuchiba A, Lochhead P, Nishihara R, Yamauchi M, Imamura Y, Liao X, Qian ZR, Ng K, Chan AT *et al*: Prospective analysis of body mass index, physical activity, and colorectal cancer risk associated with beta-catenin (CTNNB1) status. *Cancer Res* 2013, 73(5):1600-1610.
- 240. Maeda K, Chung Y, Kang S, Ogawa M, Onoda N, Nishiguchi Y, Ikehara T, Nakata B, Okuno M, Sowa M: Cyclin D1 overexpression and prognosis in colorectal adenocarcinoma. *Oncology* 1998, 55(2):145-151.
- 241. Jang KY, Kim YN, Bae JS, Chung MJ, Moon WS, Kang MJ, Lee DG, Park HS: Expression of Cyclin D1 Is Associated with beta-Catenin Expression and Correlates with Good Prognosis in Colorectal Adenocarcinoma. *Translational oncology* 2012, 5(5):370-378.
- 242. Hebert-Croteau N: A meta-analysis of hormone replacement therapy and colon cancer in women. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev* 1998, 7(8):653-659.
- 243. Barrett-Connor E: Postmenopausal estrogen and prevention bias. *Annals of internal medicine* 1991, 115(6):455-456.
- 244. Sturgeon SR, Schairer C, Brinton LA, Pearson T, Hoover RN: Evidence of a healthy estrogen user survivor effect. *Epidemiology* 1995, 6(3):227-231.
- 245. Grodstein F, Martinez ME, Platz EA, Giovannucci E, Colditz GA, Kautzky M, Fuchs C, Stampfer MJ: Postmenopausal hormone use and risk for colorectal cancer and adenoma. *Annals of internal medicine* 1998, 128(9):705-712.
- 246. Delellis Henderson K, Duan L, Sullivan-Halley J, Ma H, Clarke CA, Neuhausen SL, Templeman C, Bernstein L: Menopausal hormone therapy use and risk of invasive colon cancer: the California Teachers Study. *American journal of epidemiology* 2010, 171(4):415-425.
- 247. Hennessy BA, Harvey BJ, Healy V: 17beta-Estradiol rapidly stimulates c-fos expression via the MAPK pathway in T84 cells. *Molecular and cellular endocrinology* 2005, 229(1-2):39-47.
- 248. Ritenbaugh C, Stanford JL, Wu L, Shikany JM, Schoen RE, Stefanick ML, Taylor V, Garland C, Frank G, Lane D *et al*: Conjugated equine estrogens and colorectal cancer incidence and survival: the Women's Health Initiative randomized clinical trial. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev* 2008, 17(10):2609-2618.
- 249. Issa JP, Ottaviano YL, Celano P, Hamilton SR, Davidson NE, Baylin SB: Methylation of the oestrogen receptor CpG island links ageing and neoplasia in human colon. *Nature genetics* 1994, 7(4):536-540.

- 250. Jin P, Lu XJ, Sheng JQ, Fu L, Meng XM, Wang X, Shi TP, Li SR, Rao J: Estrogen stimulates the expression of mismatch repair gene hMLH1 in colonic epithelial cells. *Cancer prevention research* 2010, 3(8):910-916.
- 251. Limsui D, Vierkant RA, Tillmans LS, Wang AH, Weisenberger DJ, Laird PW, Lynch CF, Anderson KE, French AJ, Haile RW *et al*: Postmenopausal hormone therapy and colorectal cancer risk by molecularly defined subtypes among older women. *Gut* 2012, 61(9):1299-1305.
- 252. Newcomb PA, Zheng Y, Chia VM, Morimoto LM, Doria-Rose VP, Templeton A, Thibodeau SN, Potter JD: Estrogen plus progestin use, microsatellite instability, and the risk of colorectal cancer in women. *Cancer Res* 2007, 67(15):7534-7539.
- 253. Slattery ML, Potter JD, Curtin K, Edwards S, Ma KN, Anderson K, Schaffer D, Samowitz WS: Estrogens reduce and withdrawal of estrogens increase risk of microsatellite instability-positive colon cancer. *Cancer Res* 2001, 61(1):126-130.
- 254. Slattery ML, Potter J, Caan B, Edwards S, Coates A, Ma KN, Berry TD: Energy balance and colon cancer-beyond physical activity. *Cancer Res* 1997, 57(1):75-80.
- 255. Lin JH, Morikawa T, Chan AT, Kuchiba A, Shima K, Nosho K, Kirkner G, Zhang SM, Manson JE, Giovannucci E *et al*: Postmenopausal hormone therapy is associated with a reduced risk of colorectal cancer lacking CDKN1A expression. *Cancer Res* 2012, 72(12):3020-3028.
- 256. Fernandez E, La Vecchia C, Balducci A, Chatenoud L, Franceschi S, Negri E: Oral contraceptives and colorectal cancer risk: a meta-analysis. *Br J Cancer* 2001, 84(5):722-727.
- 257. Slattery ML, Curtin K, Sweeney C, Levin TR, Potter J, Wolff RK, Albertsen H, Samowitz WS: Diet and lifestyle factor associations with CpG island methylator phenotype and BRAF mutations in colon cancer. *Int J Cancer* 2007, 120(3):656-663.
- 258. Hughes LA, Simons CC, van den Brandt PA, Goldbohm RA, de Goeij AF, de Bruine AP, van Engeland M, Weijenberg MP: Body size, physical activity and risk of colorectal cancer with or without the CpG island methylator phenotype (CIMP). *PLoS One* 2011, 6(4):e18571.
- 259. Satia JA, Keku T, Galanko JA, Martin C, Doctolero RT, Tajima A, Sandler RS, Carethers JM: Diet, lifestyle, and genomic instability in the North Carolina Colon Cancer Study. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev* 2005, 14(2):429-436.
- 260. Slattery ML, Curtin K, Wolff RK, Herrick JS, Caan BJ, Samowitz W: Diet, physical activity, and body size associations with rectal tumor mutations and epigenetic changes. *Cancer Causes Control* 2010, 21(8):1237-1245.
- 261. Slattery ML, Anderson K, Curtin K, Ma K, Schaffer D, Edwards S, Samowitz W: Lifestyle factors and Ki-ras mutations in colon cancer tumors. *Mutation research* 2001, 483(1-2):73-81.
- 262. Hutchins G, Southward K, Handley K, Magill L, Beaumont C, Stahlschmidt J, Richman S, Chambers P, Seymour M, Kerr D *et al*: Value of mismatch repair, KRAS, and BRAF mutations in predicting recurrence and benefits from chemotherapy in

colorectal cancer. *Journal of clinical oncology : official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology* 2011, 29(10):1261-1270.

- 263. Bazan V, Migliavacca M, Zanna I, Tubiolo C, Grassi N, Latteri MA, La Farina M, Albanese I, Dardanoni G, Salerno S *et al*: Specific codon 13 K-ras mutations are predictive of clinical outcome in colorectal cancer patients, whereas codon 12 K-ras mutations are associated with mucinous histotype. *Annals of oncology : official journal of the European Society for Medical Oncology / ESMO* 2002, 13(9):1438-1446.
- 264. Samowitz WS, Curtin K, Schaffer D, Robertson M, Leppert M, Slattery ML: Relationship of Ki-ras mutations in colon cancers to tumor location, stage, and survival: a population-based study. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev* 2000, 9(11):1193-1197.
- 265. Roth AD, Tejpar S, Delorenzi M, Yan P, Fiocca R, Klingbiel D, Dietrich D, Biesmans B, Bodoky G, Barone C *et al*: Prognostic role of KRAS and BRAF in stage II and III resected colon cancer: results of the translational study on the PETACC-3, EORTC 40993, SAKK 60-00 trial. *Journal of clinical oncology : official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology* 2010, 28(3):466-474.
- 266. Kalady MF, Dejulius KL, Sanchez JA, Jarrar A, Liu X, Manilich E, Skacel M, Church JM: BRAF mutations in colorectal cancer are associated with distinct clinical characteristics and worse prognosis. *Dis Colon Rectum* 2012, 55(2):128-133.
- 267. Kim GP, Colangelo LH, Wieand HS, Paik S, Kirsch IR, Wolmark N, Allegra CJ, National Cancer I: Prognostic and predictive roles of high-degree microsatellite instability in colon cancer: a National Cancer Institute-National Surgical Adjuvant Breast and Bowel Project Collaborative Study. *Journal of clinical oncology : official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology* 2007, 25(7):767-772.
- 268. Bond CE, Umapathy A, Buttenshaw RL, Wockner L, Leggett BA, Whitehall VL: Chromosomal instability in BRAF mutant, microsatellite stable colorectal cancers. *PLoS One* 2012, 7(10):e47483.
- Samowitz WS, Sweeney C, Herrick J, Albertsen H, Levin TR, Murtaugh MA, Wolff RK, Slattery ML: Poor survival associated with the BRAF V600E mutation in microsatellite-stable colon cancers. *Cancer Res* 2005, 65(14):6063-6069.
- 270. Phipps AI, Buchanan DD, Makar KW, Burnett-Hartman AN, Coghill AE, Passarelli MN, Baron JA, Ahnen DJ, Win AK, Potter JD *et al*: BRAF mutation status and survival after colorectal cancer diagnosis according to patient and tumor characteristics. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev* 2012, 21(10):1792-1798.
- 271. Samowitz WS, Albertsen H, Herrick J, Levin TR, Sweeney C, Murtaugh MA, Wolff RK, Slattery ML: Evaluation of a large, population-based sample supports a CpG island methylator phenotype in colon cancer. *Gastroenterology* 2005, 129(3):837-845.
- 272. Roelofs HM, Te Morsche RH, van Heumen BW, Nagengast FM, Peters WH: Overexpression of COX-2 mRNA in colorectal cancer. *BMC gastroenterology* 2014, 14(1):1.
- 273. Al-Maghrabi J, Buhmeida A, Emam E, Syrjanen K, Sibiany A, Al-Qahtani M, Al-Ahwal M: Cyclooxygenase-2 expression as a predictor of outcome in colorectal carcinoma. *World journal of gastroenterology : WJG* 2012, 18(15):1793-1799.